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PROCEETDTINGS

(Transcript follows in sequence from Volume

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Good morning, everybody.

It is a minute or so after 9:00 a.m. I think we
can go ahead and get started.

Just to kind of highlight where we are at. So
it looks like we have got Mr. Allis ready in the
witness stand. Perfect. Thank you for being ready
and being prepared.

Just kind of a few housekeeping things for the
day. Obviously, we are starting here in a few
seconds. We will try to break around 12 o'clock
for lunch. We will take probably a 10:30-ish break
or, somewhere around there whenever there is a good
break. We will try to push through as much as we
can today. Let's just try to be as efficient as
possible. As I am looming through the witness
list, there is -- still got a lot of room to go
here. So i1f we have got to stay later than six
o'clock today, we may, frankly.

Next week, Monday, Tuesday 1is a pretty jammed
packed day as far as scheduled witnesses, and I
just want to page sure that we will don't hold that

up in any which way.
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10 Whereupon,

11

12 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
13 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

14 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

24

25

So let's certainly start rolling today, and I
will kind of keep you updated in the second half of
the day in the afternoon as I see things play out.

But again, FPL, you can go ahead and call your
witness, which is already there. So let me just go
ahead and swear him in. I guess we don't
necessarily have to do anything else.

Sir, if you don't mind standing and raising

your right hand.

NED W. ALLTIS

THE WITNESS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
you.

So being sworn in, FPL, you can now introduce
your witness.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Good morning,
Chairman and Commissioners.

EXAMINATION

Q Can you please state your name?

A Yes. My name is Ned W. Allis. Allis is
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1 spelled A-L-L-I-S.

2 Q And what is your business address?

3 A My business address is 300 Sterling Parkway,
4 Suite 200, Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania, 17050.

5 Q By whom are you employed and in what capacity?
6 A I am employed by Gannet Fleming Valuation and
7 Rate Consultants, LLC, where I am Vice-President.

8 Q On February 28th, 2025, did you file 59 pages
9 of direct testimony?

10 A Yes.

11 Q Do you have any corrections to your direct

12 testimony?

13 A Yes. Just the change to my address that I

14 read off earlier has changed from when I filed my

15 testimony.

16 Q Okay. And with that correct, if I asked you
17 the questions contained in your direct testimony, would

18 your answers be the same?

19 A Yes.

20 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would ask
21 that Mr. Allis' direct testimony be inserted into
22 the record as though read.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

24 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Ned

25 W. Allis was inserted.)
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1 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
2 Q Mr. Allis, do you have Exhibits NWA-1, NWA-3

3 and NWA-4 that were attached to your direct testimony?

4 A Yes.

5 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Mr. Chairman, I would
6 note that those have been pre-identified on staff's
7 Comprehensive Exhibit List as Exhibits 84, 86 and

8 87.

9 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

10 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:
11 Q Mr. Allis, were these exhibits prepared by you

12 or under your direct supervision?

13 A Yes.
14 Q Are you co-sponsoring any exhibits?
15 A Yes. I am co-sponsoring Exhibit NWA-2

16 attached to my direct testimony, and Exhibit KF-5, which
17 is attached to the direct testimony of FPL Witness

18 Ferguson.

19 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Okay. Mr. Chairman,
20 I would note that this exhibit has been

21 pre-identified on staff's Comprehensive Exhibit

22 List as Exhibit 85.

23 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

24 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

25 Q Do you have any corrections to any of your
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1 exhibits?

2 A No.

3 Q On July 9, 2025, did you file 47 pages of

4 rebuttal testimony in this proceeding?

5 A Yes.

6 Q Do you have any corrections to your rebuttal
7 testimony?

8 A Yes, Jjust one. Page 17, line five, it should
9 say two instead of six.

10 o] Okay. And with that correction, if I asked
11 you the questions contained in your rebuttal testimony,

12 would your answers be the same?

13 A Yes.

14 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, I would ask
15 that Mr. Allis' rebuttal testimony be inserted in
lo the record as though read.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

18 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of Ned

19 W. Alllis was 1nserted.)
20
21
22
23
24

25
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1 BY MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT:

2 Q Mr. Allis, are you sponsoring any exhibits

3 with your rebuttal testimony?

4 A No.

5 Q Could you please summarize the topics

6 addressed in your rebuttal and direct testimony?

7 A Yes.

8 My direct and rebuttal testimonies address and
9 sponsor the 2025 depreciation study and 2025

10 dismantlement study. I am here to answer any gquestions

11 that you may have.

12 Q Thank you.

13 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, we tender
14 the witness for cross.

15 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

lo OPC, vyou are recognized.

17 MR. WATROUS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

18 EXAMINATION

19 BY MR. WATROUS:

20 Q Good morning, Mr. Allis.
21 A Good morning.
22 Q And at the time of the filing of your

23 testimony, this is the first power plant dismantlement
24 study that you have sponsored?

25 A Yes.
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1 Q And this is your first time sponsoring

2 testimony in which you developed labor, materials and

3 equipment costs for dismantlement activities?

4 A No, I don't know that that's necessarily true.
5 I have -- I think I have done that before, whether it's
6 assessing cost removal, or valuations, or things like

7 that.

8 Q But sponsoring testimony in which you

9 developed these costs?

10 A No, I don't think that's right. Those have
11 been aspects of other depreciation studies and in other
12 work I have done. For a dismantlement study

13 specifically, you could say yes, but those aspects are
14 parts of other things that we do as well.

15 Q Can we please go to master page number

16 Cl-1159?

17 Mr. Allis, are you familiar with this page?
18 A Yes.
19 Q Okay. And in 2025 dollars, the total

20 dismantlement cost will be over $2 billion, is that
21 correct?

22 A Yes.

23 Q But in future dollars for 2027, the

24 dismantlement costs will be over $6 billion, is that

25 correct?
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1 A You -- I am sorry sir, could you rephrase

2 that? I think you said in 2027, which isn't correct.

3 Q This is the 2027 jurisdictional factor page,

4 is that correct?

5 A This is the calculation of current and future
6 Jurisdictional dismantlement costs.

7 Q Okay. And the future dismantlement costs will
8 be over $6 billion-?

9 A Yes. That's correct.

10 o] And that $6 billion is based primarily on

11 additions to FPL's future plant and the escalation rates
12 you used?

13 A I wouldn't put it -- no, I wouldn't put it

14 that way. The future costs are based on the

15 dismantlement study applied to all of the different

16 plants either in service or expected to be in service at
17 the time of retirement.

18 Q Okay. And when dismantlement funds are

19 accrued, this happens when the utility recovers the

20 costs through rates, is that correct?

21 A I wouldn't use the word funds. So you accrue
22 those future costs ratably over the life of the expected
23 generation facilities.

24 Q So those funds are based on the anticipated

25 final dismantlement costs divided by the number of years
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each unit is expected to operate?

A Well, you use a discount rate for the
calculation in Florida as well. So they are allocated
based on specific formulas over the lifespans of the

respective generating facilities.

Q And what discount rate did you use?
A I guess first to be clear, Mr. Ferguson 1is the
one that did the calculations. I believe it was 3.6

percent, subject to check.

Q And that was the September 2024 inflation
rate?

A That was -- well, that would be the discount
rate that was used for the calculations.

Q Thank you. And that was not the 30-day
commercial paper rate?

A No, I don't believe we used the 30-day
commercial paper rate.

Q These dismantlement funds, can they be used
for any purpose?

A I am struggling a little bit with your use of
the word funds. You are allocating future costs, Jjust
like you do with any -- well, any cost removal or net
salvage. So it's part of the overall depreciation and
dismantlement expense. You are -- basically, you are

assigning those costs over the life of the property.
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1 Q And when you collect that money from

2 ratepayers, this goes in an unfunded reserve, is that

3 correct?

4 A That would be correct. Yes.

5 Q Okay. So within that unfunded reserve, can

6 that money in that reserve be used for any purpose?

7 A I don't know what it's used for. I mean,

8 again, 1it's part of the overall depreciation and

9 dismantlement, which is the return of capital invested
10 in the enterprise, and, you know, overall, when you look
11 at it, the total investments in plant is much greater

12 than has been recovered through depreciation and

13 dismantlement to date.

14 Q And to clarify, dismantlement studies are only
15 estimates of costs, is that correct?

16 A Yes, that would be correct.

17 Q And when a plant is dismantled, will it be the
18 contractor's responsibility to determine how to

19 decommission and dismantle the plants at the lowest
20 reasonable cost?
21 A Yes, I would expect that to be the case. This
22 obviously will happen in the future, and so you would
23 have -- you know, it would be whoever is doing the
24 dismantlement that would determine the ultimate way that

25 you would dispose of those assets.
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Q Per your depreciation study, you are
recommending an increase to FPL's annual depreciation
expense of 170.6 million?

A Yes, that's correct, as of December 31st,
2025.

Q And is it fair to say most of your recommended
increase came from changes in assumptions, not from
changes in the physical conditions of assets?

A No, I don't think that would be correct to
say. Actually, if you look at page 42 of my direct
testimony, I kind of break out how that change occurs.

So a large portion of that is just changes in
the balances over time, which, when you go through and
do the remaining calculations, you end up with different
rates. And then there is changes in estimates, the
biggest of which is changes in net sal -- in
expectations for future net salvage that contributes to
the change as well.

So, I mean, the change is really everything
that goes into the study, which is what's happened since
the last study, as well as kind of your forecast of what
future net salvage and service lives will be that all
factors into that overall change and depreciation.

Q And that increase, the one we mentioned

earlier of 170.6 million, approximately 90.6 million of
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that comes just from your net salvage estimates?

A Yes, that would be correct.

Q And your depreciation study creates a negative
theoretical reserve imbalance of approximately $1.9
billion?

A I wouldn't agree with that characterization
and use of the word create, but the theoretical reserve
imbalance calculated in the depreciation study based on
the service life and net salvage estimates I recommend
is approximately $1.9 billion, a negative amount.

Q And you had shortened some estimated
lifespans, specifically one of the Scherer Unit 3?

A Yes. The recommended lifespan for Scherer
Unit 3 is shorter than in the current depreciation
rates.

Q By about 12 years?

A Yes, from 2047 to a 2035 retirement date,
consistent with the retirement date used by the operator
of the facility.

Q And a shorter life means the remaining cost is

recovered faster?

A Yes, it would.

Q And that results in a higher depreciation
expense®?

A All else equal, vyes.
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1 Q And in 2021, for your depreciation study, you
2 used along life for Scherer Unit 3, is that correct-?

3 A I don't recall whether -- I don't actually

4 recall. Subject to check, that may be true. I know

5 that's what -- the current estimate is 2047.

6 Q And the only thing that has changed between

7 2021 and 2025 at this plant is assumptions?

8 A No, I wouldn't say that.

9 Q Thank you, Mr. Allis. I have no more

10 questions for you today.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
12 FEL??

13 THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
14 EXAMINATION

15 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

16 Q Good morning, Mr. Allis.

17 A Good morning.

18 Q I just have a few follow-ups for you here.

19 If we could start with the RSAM, which is

20 something that is in your testimony here. I believe at

21 page 47 of your direct, you discuss the impacts of the
22 RSAM from the 2021 settlement agreement, do I have that
23  right?

24 A What's your question.

25 Q That you are discussing that on this page.
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A I do briefly discuss some aspects of the RSAM
on that page, yes.

Q And what is your testimony as to the impact of
the 2021 RSAM in current depreciation rates?

A Well, as I discuss on this page, most of that
was associated with nuclear production plant, and so
the -- it impacts what the balance for accumulated
depreciation. It's for -- mostly for nuclear, but also
for other plants, and then that would flow through to
the remaining life depreciation calculations.

Q And when you say it's mostly associated with
nuclear plant, are you talking about the extended lives
for nuclear assets that were used in your 2021
depreciation study?

A Well, when I am talking about it right here, I
am just talking about what the balances of the
theoretical reserve imbalance were in the last -- in the
ultimate depreciation parameters and rates that were
adopted in the last case.

Q And when we talk about a theoretical reserve,
this would be the calculated amount of depreciation
expense that you should have recovered at a given point
in time given the remaining lives and values of the
assets in the total pool?

A No, I wouldn't characterize it exactly like
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1 that. It's basically the -- it's a calculated reserve
2 based on the current estimates of service lives and net
3 salvage, as well as the current plant balances and age
4 distribution. But I wouldn't characterize it as, you

5 know, should have been, or something like that

6 necessarily.

7 Q Rather than should, would you characterize it
8 as it is just the result of the assumptions that are

9 used in the calculation?

10 A Yeah, that seems like a fair characterization.
11 It's a function of the service lives and net salvage

12 used in the calculation.

13 Q And so when Mr. Watrous from OPC asked you a
14 question about creating a hypothetical reserve, you took
15 exception to the use of the word create, is that right?
16 A Yes.

17 Q It would still be fair to say that the

18 selection of assumptions will have the effect of

19 resulting in a certain value once you run the
20 calculation with those assumptions?
21 A Yes, 1in the sense that the estimates that you
22 use of service lives, survivor curves and net salvage
23 will impact the calculated theoretical reserve balance.
24 Q And would you agree that one of the principle

25 assumptions that would go into this would be the service
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1 life that you are using for a given asset?

2 A Yes.
3 Q As you were discussing with Mr. Watrous, the
4 shorter remaining life, the more -- the higher the

5 expense will have to be recovered over that remaining

6 period to fully depreciate an asset?

7 A I wouldn't say it exactly like that. So you

8 would still be recovering the same expense in total, but
9 with a shorter period of time, the annual amount would
10 be higher.

11 Q A better way of putting it. So just say you
12 have got a $100 million asset. If you are recovering

13 that over 10 years, the annual accrual for that

14 depreciation expense will be higher than if you were

15 recovering it over 20 years?

16 A All else equal, yes, that would be correct, in
17 that hypothetical.

18 Q Do you recall the service life that you used

19 for combined cycle gas plants in your 2016 depreciation

20 study --

21 A Well —--

22 0 -- for FPL?

23 A -- the service life would be a function of

24 both the lifespan and the interim survivor curves and

25 the age of the assets. Are you asking about the
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1 lifespan?

2 Q I am asking about the depreciation life that

3 you used. It might be a terminology thing here, so you
4 interpret that as you would.

5 A Well, yeah, and, I mean, just to explain that.
6 So the -- you know, a power plant has some components

7 that will make it to the end of the life of the whole

8 facility, but some that are retired in the interim,

9 those are called interim retirements. So the overall

10 average service life will be different for each plant

11 based on the age of the plant, when the assets have been
12 installed, the interim survivor curve estimates, and

13 things like that, the lifespan is the overall expected
14 life of the full facility. So, like, if you put in a

15 combined cycle plant in 2010 and it's expected to retire
16 in, say, 2050, that would be a 40-year lifespan.

17 Q Thank you. 8So I guess my question is about

18 the lifespan, then. Do you recall what lifespan you

19 used in your 2016 --

20 A So in the 2016 study, I recommended a 40-year
21 lifespan.

22 Q And do you remember what lifespan you

23 recommended in your 2021 study?

24 A I am sorry, I thought you asked about the 2021

25 study.
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Q And that was also why I was a little confused
on that. Do you recall the 2016 study?

A Yes, I do remember that.

Q Do you remember what lifespan you recommended
for combined cycle plants?

A We are going back aways now. Sadly, 2016 was
a while ago. I don't recall offhand whether it was 35
or 40 years.

Q Subject to check, it would be shorter than the
one that was used in 20217

A Again, I don't recall. Subject to check, that
might be true. But I didn't go back and look at the
2016 study while preparing for today.

Q Understandable.

In 2021, the depreciation study that you
completed, you actually completed two studies, isn't
that right?

A I am sorry, could you --

Q Did you complete two depreciation studies
using different parameters in 20217

A No.

Q Did you complete one depreciation study using
parameters and, at the direction of FPL, calculate a
theoretical reserve using a second set of parameters?

A I suppose that's a reasonable way to
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characterize it. I performed calculation -- or my team
performed calculations with a different set of
parameters in that case.

Q And under those two sets of parameters, did
one set produce a theoretical surplus and one set
produced a theoretical deficit?

MR. BURNETT: Mr. Chairman, I am sorry, we are
25 minutes in, and we have been doing questions
about what does your testimony say here on the
screen? Well, what is a depreciation reserve?
Like, oh, we are taking a 101 class. Do you recall
what you did in 2016? Do you recall what you did
in 2021? This has nothing to do with this case.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: I would argue that the
impacts of the 2021 depreciation study and the
resulting theoretical reserve do have an impact on
this case as that -- the remaining RSAM will be
amortized over the next 30 years, and that's really
what I am getting at here.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Can we -- I am not
trying to be rude, but can we kind of move to the
point and maybe point to the testimony that he has
provided and maybe make that comparison and maybe
bounce questions in that regard?

I know you have asked the witness quite a few
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questions, many of which he doesn't recall. So I
don't want to waste time. I do want to try to
move, but I am also not trying to take anything
away from you. I understand the point that you are
trying to make, but is there a way to point it back
to what's actually —-- or the testimony that he has
provided?
MR. LUEBKEMANN: Yeah, and I will try to move
us along.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.
BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
Q Would the -- you are familiar with the
function of the RSAM, at a high level?
A I am familiar with how it's calculated. I am
not -- maybe at a high level, but I wasn't involved with

the RSAM or how it flows through things, or anything

like that. I think those are questions for another
witness.
Q At a high level, if you expended a theoretical

surplus, would you then have to refill that with other
dollars in the future?

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Chairman, we are

going to object. This is not an appropriate line
of questions for Mr. Allis. He is not a company
witness. He 1s an outside expert consultant on
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depreciation and dismantlement. He 1is not going to
have an opinion or know what the company does or
does not do.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, 1f the witness can
answer the question, I think it's fair, but if it
becomes routine that he can't answer gquestions,
maybe we find a different witness to ask that
question.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: Would it be the company's
position that these questions would be more
appropriately put to Mr. Ferguson?

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: Yes, you can ask
those questions to Mr. Ferguson.

MR. LUEBKEMANN : Okay. That's all my
questions. Thank you very much, Mr. Allis.

THE WITNESS: Thank you.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR?

MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
We have no cross for Mr. Allis.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. FIPUG?

MS. PUTNAL: No questions. Thank you.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA®?

MR. MAY: No questions.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

MR. STILLER: No qguestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners, any
questions from the bench?

Okay, let's go back to FPL for redirect.

MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: We have no redirect.
We would ask that Exhibits 84, 86 and 87, sponsored
by Mr. Allis, be moved into the record. I know
that he cosponsors Exhibit 85 with Mr. Ferguson.

We will move 85 in after Mr. Ferguson testifies.

And with that, we would ask that Mr. Allis be
excused.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Any objections to
those? Seeing none, let's have that moved into the
record.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 84, 86 & 87 were

received into evidence.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. Allis, thank you. You
are excused.

(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any other parties, do you
have anything else to move into the record? Seeing
none, okay.

Staff, nothing?

All right. FPL, you may call your next
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1 witness.

2 MR. CHRISTOPHER WRIGHT: FPL calls Dan DeRoer.
3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Mr. DeBoer, do you mind

4 standing and raising your right hand to be sworn

5 in?

6 Whereupon,

7 DAN DEBOER

8 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
9 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

10 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

11 THE WITNESS: I do.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank

13 you.

14 I will let your counsel get settled in, FPL,

15 but whenever you are ready, you can introduce your
16 witness.

17 MR. COX: Thank you, Chairman La Rosa.

18 Good morning, Chairman La Rosa and

19 Commissioners.

20 EXAMINATION

21 BY MR. COX:

22 Q Mr. DeBoer, could you state your name for the
23 record?

24 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Your microphone may be off.

25 THE WITNESS: Dan DeBRoer.
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1 BY MR. COX:

2 Q What is your business address, Mr. DeBoer?

3 A Florida Power & Light Company, 15430 Endeavor
4 Drive, Jupiter, Florida.

5 Q And by whom are you employed and in what

6 capacity?

7 A I am employed by Florida Power & Light Company
8 as the Vice-President in Nuclear Long-Range Strategy and
9 Execution.

10 Q And on whose behalf are you testifying in this
11 proceeding, Mr. DeBoer?

12 A On behalf of Florida Power & Light.

13 Q Mr. DeBoer, did you cause to be filed on

14 February 28th, 2025, 22 pages of direct testimony in

15 this proceeding?

16 A Yes.

17 Q Do you have any changes or corrections to your
18 direct testimony?

19 A I would like to provide one update to my
20 direct testimony. On July 14th of this year, my
21 position and title at FPL changed from Vice-President in
22 Nuclear to Vice-President, Nuclear Long-Range Strategy
23 and Execution. My responsibilities include long-range
24 capital projects, refueling outages and other strategic

25 development projects for the nuclear division.
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1 Q Thank you, Mr. DeBoer.

2 If T were to ask you the same questions today
3 as contained in your prefiled testimony as filed on

4 February 28th, 2025, as updated today regarding your new

5 title and positions, would your answers be the same?

6 A Yes.

7 MR. COX: Chairman La Rosa, FPL requests that
8 Mr. DeBoer's February 28th, 2025, prefiled direct

9 testimony as updated be inserted into the record as
10 though read.

11 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

12 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Dan

13 DeBoer was inserted.)
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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1 BY MR. COX:

2 Q Mr. DeBoer, did you have Exhibits DD-1 through
3 DD-5 attached to your prefiled direct testimony?

4 A Yes.

5 Q Do you have any changes or corrections to your

6 exhibits®?

7 A No.

8 MR. COX: Chairman La Rosa, I note that

9 Mr. DeBoer's exhibits have been marked as hearing
10 exhibits and are identified in staff's

11 Comprehensive Exhibit List as Exhibits 56 through
12 60.

13 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

14 BY MR. COX:
15 Q Mr. DeBoer, could you please provide a summary

lo of the topics addressed in your direct testimony for the

17 Commission?
18 A Yes, good morning, Commissioners, Chairman.
19 My direct testimony addresses the performance

20 and proposed 2026 to 2027 capital and O&M expenditures
21 for the FPL nuclear generation fleet, and I am happy to

22 address any questions you may have.

23 Q Thank you, Mr. DeBoer.
24 MR. COX: Chairman La Rosa, the witness 1is
25 tendered for cross—-examination.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
2 OPC, you are recognized.
3 EXAMINATION

4 BY MR. PONCE:

5 Q Good morning, Mr. DeBoer?
6 A Good morning, Mr. Ponce.
7 Q Your testimony is intended, in part, to

8 support the O&M for FPL's nuclear fleet, is that right?
9 A That's correct.

10 0 If we could go to E155, E as in Eric. And

11 while we are looking for that, the 2026 O&M request for

12 a nuclear fleet O&M is 287 million, is that right?

13 A For the nuclear fleet, the nonfuel 0&M?
14 Q Correct.

15 A For 20267

16 Q 2026.

17 A Yes.

18 Q And then for 2027, it is just shy of 300

19 million?
20 A That's correct.
21 Q Okay. Can you tell us what we are looking at

22 here at E155? 1It's going to be on your monitor.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: It should be on the screen
24 in front of you as well.
25 THE WITNESS: Uh-huh. I can see that.
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1 BY MR. PONCE:

2 Q These are the actual and budgeted O&M amounts

3 for the four nuclear units, right?

4 A These are 0O&M —-- actual versus budgeted 0O&M

5 expenditures for associated specifically for refueling

6 outages, planned maintenance outages. So they are a

7 very small portion of the overall 0&M budget.

8 Q Thank you.

9 And I want -- since we are pressed for time, I
10 don't want to go through all of these numbers, but is it
11 fair to say that these -- the actuals have been
12 consistently under the budgeted amounts-?

13 A In some cases they are under, and many -- as
14 you can see here as an example, 2020, we had some scope
15 deferral due to the pandemic at that time. Other years,
lo you will see examples where 0O&M may have been conducted
17 under capital. So in other words, we found during a

18 maintenance outage, it was more prudent to replace

19 equipment versus making repairs using O&M.

20 But once again, these variances if you look at
21 them year to year, they are, like, less than one-half of
22 one percent of our entire O&M budget. If you would like
23 to see overall how we come in every year on total 0&M,
24 that was also filed in our OPC first production of

25 documents No. 42, you will see that. And we come in
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1 very, very -- right on budget every year, less than one
2 percent variance.

3 Q Given that there are wvariances, isn't it

4 fair -- well, let me ask this: When preparing the

5 budget, isn't it fair to say that the nuclear division
) looked at its historical results?

7 A Looked at historical results for budgeting

8 outages, 1s that your question?

9 Q Yes.

10 A That is an input, however, a bigger input is
11 really dependent upon the scope of that particular

12 outage. So each outage may vary in lengths. We may

13 have some outages that require 10-year required

14 inspections, or we may have other maintenance that's

15 required, you know, longer term items. So it varies

16 from refueling outage to refueling outage.

17 Q Given that historical information is one of
18 those elements, isn't it fair for the Commission to look
19 at that in deciding whether to approve of an adjustment
20 to those numbers?
21 A No, I would not agree with that.
22 Q Isn't it true that long-term contracts for
23 labor are also applied to the budget planning process?
24 A Yes, they are.

25 Q When it comes to the headcount for the nuclear
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division, isn't it true that it was lower than -- the
actual headcount was lower than the planned headcount in
2024~

A We are pretty much right on our headcount as
we stand for planned. And we have —-- you may see
examples where there are open positions, but those are
really slated for hiring of new operators for nuclear
license classes that we hold. So if you were to look at
our overall headcount, actually it's gone up in the last
several years, 2022, '23 and '24.

Q If we could go to E, as in Eric, 54069? If we
could zoom in a little bit?

So if I am understanding -- first of all, what
are we looking at here?

A This is a variance report on comparing FPL
exempt, non-exempt and bargaining unit positions, and
with the variances as shown.

Q We are looking at the FPL exempt positions, to
be clear, this is for nuclear, right?

A This is for nuclear.

Q If we look at the FPL exempt positions, isn't
it true that there was a variance of 67 by the end of
2024~

A Yes, that's exempt positions. As I mentioned

before, those are non-bargaining unit people. So the
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people who operate the power plants are primarily
bargaining unit craft maintenance personnel operators.
So these are exempt positions, usually staff,
engineering, training and those kind of things.

Q Isn't it true that this was at least partly
due to corporate directed headcount reductions?

A That's the verbiage used in this table. That
is not indicative of -- there are no directed headcount
reductions from the company. These are reflective of
typical attrition and retirements. We have an early
enhanced retirement program that we offer, but there is
no directed headcount reductions.

Q So although this variance report says that
there were corporate directed headcount reductions, you
are telling us now there was just no such thing?

A Can you restate your question?

Q So although the report says, partly due to
corporate directed headcount reductions, your testimony

now is that the report is wrong and this was no such

thing?

A Well, I said even in my deposition when this
question was asked, that this was -- the wording is
maybe misleading, but that doesn't -- there was no

directed headcount reductions from the corporation.

That's not ow we operate.
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1 We have a standard 0O&M budget every year that
2 we operate by, and the company supports what the nuclear
3 division needs for operating our units safely and

4 reliably. And I have been in the -- operating nuclear
5 power plants for 32 years, and we operate the most

6 efficient cost-effective nuclear fleet in the entire

7 U.S.

8 Q If the verbiage in this report is misleading,
9 can we trust any of it?

10 A Can you restate that.

11 Q If the wording in this report is misleading,
12 can we trust anything in the report?

13 A Well, sure, you can trust the report. The

14 numbers are the numbers. As I mentioned, we may have
15 some variances there that are related to staffing for
16 new license classes and other positions. But if you

17 look over the years, as an example, those bargaining

18 unit numbers they actually went up there by eight

19 positions. And if you look over the history, they are
20 very, very stable for operating and maintenance

21 personnel who actually run the power plants.

22 Q FPL has already reduced average headcount by
23 58 in 2024, right?

24 A No, that is not correct. We reduced -- when

25 we look at over the timeframe of the last rate case
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1 period, from 2021 to 2024, we have a net reduction of

2 58. And that was primarily due to implementation of new
3 initiatives and efficiency initiatives with technology

4 and innovation, and also allowing for attrition and

5 early retirements.

6 Q If we could go to E807. That's E as in Eric.
L Please take a moment to read this if you need it.

8 A Yes. Uh-huh. I am familiar with this.

9 Q And I am just looking at the last paragraph

10 there. It says here that FPL nuclear fleet reduced

11 average headcount by 58 for 2024 compared to 20217?

12 A That's what I just stated, over the last 2021
13 to 2024, our net headcount reduction is 58. If you were
14 to look at the year-by-year, actually, we have gone --
15 we went down and then we came up actually in the last

lo couple of years. So we are about where we need to be.
17 Q You say you are about where we need to be. So
18 that means the nuclear fleet still does not anticipate
19 any additional new hires in 2026 and 20272
20 A No, we do anticipate new hires. We always
21 have new hires because we have new license classes and
22 operators that we have to hire and train, and that also
23 offsets normal attrition and retirements.
24 Q I would ask you, then, to reconcile that with

25 the last sentence here.
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1 A I think that -- what that really references 1is
2 if you were to go look at our projections on headcount

3 for 2026 and '27, it's about stable. So what that

4 really means 1s there is no net change in the overall

5 headcount, but we will be hiring operators, of course,

6 and that offsets retirements and attrition.

7 Q It's fair to say that FPL does not plan on

8 transferring any nuclear employees to NextEra in 2026

9 and 2027, right?

10 A Meaning be transferring FPL employees to

11 NextEra Energy Resources, okay. So we have a combined
12 nuclear fleet, and we do not transfer -- we do have some
13 employees for their succession planning and their

14 development that may transfer from one, from FPL to NER
15 or back, but anyone working with NextEra Energy

16 Resources 1is charged to NextEra Energy Resources and FPL
17 is FPL separate. They are completely separated

18 independently of each other in terms of what is charged
19 to divisions.
20 Q So I just want to make sure I am understanding
21 your answer correctly. When it comes to FPL's nuclear
22 fleet, other than, like you said, you know, internal
23 promotions or something like that, there is no planning
24 for FPL to transfer any employees from the nuclear fleet

25 to NextEra, anywhere in NextEra?
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A Well, I mean, I can't say we are not going to
be transferring people, but when I am talking about the
overall net headcount, it would be about the same, and
remain the same, and so that's what gets, you know,
charged to FPL. But there may be employees that we say
that we need to have expertise in another area of the
division, but once again, that would be not -- not being
charged to FPL. The overall headcount is the net
headcount and it stays relatively flat.

Q I am sorry, if you can just give me one
moment.

Moving on from O&M, it's your testimony that
FPL's nuclear generation has resulted in over 3.4
billion in fuel savings?

A That's correct, over the last -- over the last
rate period.

Q This calculation assumes that nuclear
generation avoids oil and gas generation at the average
heat rate for each year, right-?

A That's correct. That would be Andy —-- Witness
Whitley who calculates that.

Q Well, in other words, this calculation only
measures avoided fuel costs, but it doesn't make any
assumptions with regards to associated plant costs for

running nuclear plants?
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A I would refer that to Witness Whitley.

Q You don't have any independent knowledge of
that?

A That's a calculation performed on overall
savings and -- that we have, the $3.4 billion that Andy

Whitley and his resource team calculates.

Q If we could go to E806. Again, feel free to
take your time to read this if you need it.

A Yes, I see that. Uh-huh. It explains how
it's calculated. If I were —--

Q I am sorry, go ahead.

A I was going to say, 1if you wanted to talk
about how we compare in operating costs against the rest
of the industry, I would be glad to talk about that.
It's in my DD-5. And we operate, as I mentioned, the
lowest cost per megawatt hour of any nuclear fleet in
the entire United States.

If you were to compare 2021 to 2023, us
against the average plant, we are saving $130 million
for customers. And against the top quartile plants,
it's $80 million savings. And if I were to add in 2024,
that would even be lower. So i1f we added in that
average in 2024, our operating costs actually went down,
whereas, the rest of the industry went up, which

indicates their lack of effectiveness in addressing
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1 issues like inflation, supply chain problems, those kind
2 of things.

3 And so when I add in 2024, those savings go up
4 to an average plant in the United States $280 million

5 lower operating costs for our fleet, and if I were to

6 compare against the top quartile, it's $130 million.

7 MR. PONCE: I'm sorry, I have to object. We

8 are getting far afield from what I had asked.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, you kind of opened
10 the door, that's fine. 1If the witness 1s going on
11 and not answering the question, just please object
12 and we can redirect.

13 BY MR. PONCE:

14 Q So I just wanted to confirm, looking at this
15 response, when those calculations were made, nuclear
16 plant wasn't included as part of these underlying

17 assumptions?

18 A It states there as it states --

19 Q Fair enough.

20 A -- what's included.

21 Q I will move on then. I appreciate your

22 answer.
23 It's fair to say that safety is one of the
24 primary considerations for operating FPL's nuclear

25 fleet?
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A Absolutely.

Q If we could go to F2-12894. Again, that was
F, as in frank, 2-12894. Actually, I apologize. I
guess that's not the first page. If we can go to the
first page of that exhibit.

This is a report from the U.S. NRC. Do you
recognize this report?

A Yes. Uh-huh. I have dean that seen that.

Q Okay. And now if we could actually go to
F2-12902. TI will give you a moment to read it,
specifically the portion concerning the St. Lucie plant.

A Yes. Uh-huh.

Q Okay. Is this report accurate in
demonstrating that from fiscal year 2023 to 2024, the
St. Lucie plant experienced a 400-percent increase in
complaints to the NRC?

A These allegations, you will see the spike in
2024. When allegations are presented to the NRC, they
are not necessarily distinct issues. So in many cases,
they come to the NRC, we don't even know what the
allocations were. They could be one person, as you will

notice St. Lucie shows there is, like, 22, or 20 for the

year, and —-- but that could be one person with 20,
submitting something 20 times. You don't know on the
allegations.

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



799

1 But we do take those trends seriously, and we
2 did identify in 2024 a trend of safety —-- not safety,

3 but concerns from employees. And I, as my

4 Vice-President of Nuclear role, we identified that

5 trend, immediately addressed that with our own

) assessment of that, identified the corrective actions

7 that were necessary for that.

8 We briefed the NRC on the conclusions is of
9 that. Took those very effective. They were very
10 effective. The NRC appreciated our actions, and that

11 issue has been closed. So in the second quarter of 2025

12 inspection report from the NRC, they closed that with no

13 findings, no violations.

14 MR. PONCE: Again, I appreciate the detail,
15 but there is going to be a chance on redirect if
lo there is any clarification that he misses. I

17 object.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, let's just try to

19 stay focused to the question.

20 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman.

21 BY MR. PONCE:

22 Q Going back to this report, isn't it true that
23 a substantial amount of these allegations were about a
24 chilled work environment at the St. Lucie plant?

25 A There were some allegations associated with
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chill work environment. How many we don't know from
this report.

Q Based on close to the last sentence here, it
says here: A chilled work environments allegations was
substantiated through an NRC inspection. Was that true?

A That is what I was referring to, so that is
correct. It was isolated to one department at St. Lucie
in the operations department, and there is a standard
problem identification and resolution inspection that's
scheduled in June of last year. We identified this
trend before that. We identified that and presented
those issues to the NRC along with our action plan.

And as part of that inspection that they
performed, they conduct interviews of employees as part
of a standard protocol for safety culture review
allegations. They substantiated what we had concluded
ourselves and had taken action on. So they gave us
credit for that.

Q Fair enough, so it's fair to say, then, that
these chilling work environment issues at St. Lucie have
been resolved?

A They have been resolved, yes.

Q Okay. Isn't it true that FPL is subject to a
consent order concerning Turkey Point's cooling canals?

A Turkey Point cooling canals, yes, we do have
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orders from the State as well as the County.

Q Now, this is due to the elevated salinity
levels at the CCS, the cooling canal system, either
causes or contributes to in the local underground water
system?

A It's related to salinity levels, and when we
looked at this, this is back in 2018, and we have
actually documented elevated salinity levels westward of
the Turkey Point facility going back all the way to the
1950s.

The cooling canals, we identified generating
hyper salinity water, which is migrating westward. So
the remediation plans that we agreed to were to ensure
that we implemented remediation to such that we could
begin the -- or stop the westward migration of that
hypersalinity water, and then also, number two, is to
lower the overall salinity of the Turkey Point canal
water system.

And we have successfully arrested that
westward migration of that water, and it is reseeding
backwards towards the plant boundary. And then we
have -- we also have targets in there that you can
probably see from 20 -- to report back in 2023, and then
again in 2028 on the progress of that.

So we are making very good progress. Matter
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of fact, the salinity levels in the water are now below
the target level of 34 PSU, which is Practical Salinity
Units.

Q You mentioned halting the westward migration
of the plume. Didn't the consent order with DEP order
it that to be completed within 10 years?

A It is not a mandated requirement to reach the
site boundary within 10 years. We are mandated to
provide a report in 2023 on the progress made, and
projections where we would be after 10 years of
mitigation, which would be 2028, and so we completed
that evaluation. We determined that there is additional
remediation that we have planned, and we are working
with the State on that to ensure that we can further
that. But it i1s reseeding backwards towards the site
boundary.

Q If we could go to F, as in frank, 2-11879.
This is page seven, but you recognize this is of a DEP
consent order?

A Yes.

Q Okay. If we are looking here at paragraph 19,
please, you can read it -- go ahead and read it to.

A Refresh --

MR. COX: Chairman La Rosa, FPL would like to

enter an objection. We're -- this i1s not addressed
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20 BY MR. PONCE:

21

22 belabor the point. It states here that the first

23 objective of this order is for FPL to cease discharges

24 from

25 if we scroll down to about the middle, it mentions by

anywhere in Mr. DeBoer's testimony, and we are not
seeing it relevant to anything in his testimony.

MR. PONCE: I think it's relevant because his
testimony is, as he stated, the performance of the
nuclear fleet, not to mention supporting the
operations and maintenance expenses. I mean, the
fact that FPL is subject to a DEP consent order, I
think that's totally relevant to both of those
elements.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Is there another witness
that can answer this question?

MR. COX: ©No. He is probably the most
knowledgeable on the cooling canals at Turkey
Point.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So i1f the witness can't
answer the question, then he can simply state that
he can't answer the question. So I will allow the
questioning to continue.

MR. PONCE: Fair enough. Thank you.

Q I guess it might be -- we don't have to

the CCS, and that's the cooling canal system. And

Premier Reporting
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1 halting the westward migration of hypersaline water from
2 the CCS, and by reducing the westward extent of the

3 hypersaline plume to the L-31E within 10 years?

4 A That's correct. That's what I mentioned, vyep,
5 to halt the westward migration. And that's what we have
6 been accomplishing. It also mentions the 34 Practical

7 Salinity Units for the salinity levels, which have been
8 achieved.

9 Q That's actually what I wanted to ask you about
10 next.

11 If we could go to F2-10415? Are you familiar
12 with this report?

13 A I am not sure I have seen this particular

14 report.

15 Q Well, it's fair to say at least it's got the
16 FPL logo on there. It's a report issued by FPL, right?
17 A Yes.

18 Q If we can go, then, to the appendix. That is
19 specifically appendix A, I would like to go to F2-11037.
20 We are definitely going to need to zoom in on this one.
21 And this, as you just mentioned, that first
22 category there, if you could tell us what we are looking
23 at in that first category?
24 A So this table is overall status of compliance

25 activities. Okay. So salinity reduction. Uh-huh.
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There i1is a whole number of topics here, remediation,
okay.

Q And this table shows that FPL -- give me one
moment -- that FPL has been able to reduce the value of
the salinity down to 32.0 PSU?

A That's correct. That's the number that I --
as well, 32, which puts us below the target of 34.

Q In other words, FPL is currently in compliance
with that DEP order?

A We are meeting that target.

Q Okay. Is FPL on target to cease the westward
migration by the end of year 107

A We have already ceased the westward migration,
and so we are continuing to work towards bringing that
back to the site boundary. We are in full compliance
with the consent orders.

Q If we can move on, and I am almost done. If
you could tell us, your testimony mentions FPL's
capacity factor, if you could tell us what is meant by
capacity factor?

A Restate your question.

Q Yes. As part of your testimony, you discuss
FPL's nuclear capacity factor.

A Uh-huh.

Q What is meant by capacity factor?
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1 A What is capacity factor?
2 Q Correct.
3 A It's a measure of the actual output from a

4 generating unit in a given year versus the maximum

5 capability of that unit in a given year.

6 Q And it's true that FPL's unit capacity factor
7 for 2024 was 89.27

8 A That was correct for 89.2. However, we look

9 at an overall average. So it if you look at overall

10 average of 2021 to 2024 over this last rate case period,
11 that was 91.3.

12 Q Isn't it true that the capacity factor for the

13 whole nuclear industry in 2024 was 92.37?

14 A For the industry, as stated in the Department
15 of Energy report, was 92. However, 1f you would look at
16 overall average, as I mentioned, we were at 91.3. The
17 industry average is less than 90 over that same period.
18 Once again, what's most important for

19 customers is how we operate our fleet in terms of

20 cost-effectiveness, which mentioned previously 1in our

21 wide advantage that we have in the mal-efficiency we

22 have compared to the average fleet, average plant in the
23 United States, that we are the top quartile.

24 Q All four of FPL's nuclear generation units,

25 are they still currently in the licensee response
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column-?
A Yes, they are. All green.
Q And this results in normal baseline

inspections by the NRC, right?

A That's correct.

Q I don't have anything else. Thank you very
much, Mr. DeBoer.

A Thank you, Mr. Ponce.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

FEL?
EXAMINATION
BRY MS. McMANAMON:
Q Good morning, Mr. DeBoer.
A Good morning.
Q I know we already kind of discussed some of

the safety and culture issues, but I just want to make
sure I have the whole picture with how all the documents
fit together. So if we could pull up master number
E59623?

A Yes, I have that here before, that's the
Biennial Problem Identification and Resolution
Inspection Report.

Q So this letter from the Nuclear Regulatory
Commission identified the challenges to a safety

conscious work environment, correct?

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



808

1 A Yes. This is —-- this represents an inspection
2 report the NRC issues when they complete that. So in

3 June, 1f you notice, that was the PI&R inspection was

4 completed, and this document is the results of that

5 inspection.

6 Q And so this letter, I think in the bottom

7 paragraph, identifies the finding of a chilled work

8 environment, right?

9 A They describe their activities during that

10 inspection, which I mentioned was involving interviews
11 of a number of employees. And they confirmed and agreed
12 with our conclusions on the challenges with the safety

13 culture.

14 Q And if you -- do you see in the middle

15 paragraph kind of -- one, two -- third paragraph in --
16 A Uh-huh.

17 Q -- a little over halfway where it says:

18 Concluded that a chilled work environment exists within
19 the St. Lucie Operations Department?

20 A Yes, I see that.

21 Q And what is your understanding of a chilled

22 work environment?

23 A So I have been in the nuclear industry for 32
24 years. Nuclear -- operated nuclear submarines prior to
25 that. I am a former -- I am a retired Navy Commander.
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So to me, leadership is very important.

So when we see examples of concerns that are
raised from employees, I take those very seriously. And
in my role as Nuclear Vice-President, identified this
early trend with my staff in the March-April timeframe,
and we took immediate measures to go address these
things because we wanted to make sure that we understand
what was really occurring, and we validated that there
were some commonu -- there was largely leadership
communication issues, and there was never any
substantiated retaliation or actual safety conscious
work environment, you know, impacts.

So the NRC never issued a chilled environment
letter. That would be the next step. So they
identified here that they recommended there was a
chilled work environment. We agreed with that, and
that's what -- we also briefed them. We took those
actions. They monitored our actions and they closed
that out in the second quarter of 2025 with no further
inspections and no findings or violations.

Q And -- one second. If you scroll down to
master number E59 -- I am sorry, I think this might be a
different one, but E59631. And in the second paragraph
from the bottom in middle, do you see where it says that

these incidents occurred during recent refueling and
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forced outages, and were perceived from site and fleet
managers attempting to insert undue control or influence
over NRC licensed plant operators?

A Yes, I see that. Uh-huh.

Q Okay. And could we then go to master number
E60093, which is Exhibit 3757

And so this referenced the refueling and

forced outages that occurred on March 9th, June 5th and

June 18th, correct?

A That would be referring to those forced
outages, yep, and a refueling outage. Yes. Uh-huh.
Q And the planned refueling outage from March

9th to April 8th, that was always the scheduled
timeframe for that?

A That refueling outage, that was a scheduled
timeframe, ves.

Q Okay. So the two outages in June were not
planned outages?

A That's correct. They were forced outages.

Q And can you explain what the June 5th outage

was related to?

A The June outage?

Q Yeah.

A If I remember correctly, it was related to
condenser performance issues in our main condenser. We

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



811

1 had saltwater intrusion that required us to remediate

2 that, and it was a maintenance equipment issue.

3 Q And the June 18th outage, was that separate?
4 A Can you repeat that?
5 Q The June 18th outage, was that a separate

6 problem?

7 A Yes. You want the specifics of them, but each
8 one was equipment related challenges.

9 Q Okay. So it was kind of the combination of

10 those three problems that you -- that the report was

11 referring to?

12 A Yeah, and what the report was referring to,

13 and in our own conclusions as well, is that any time

14 when you are into -- refueling outages are stressful

15 timeframes. There is a 24/7 high intensity environment,
16 as well as when we have a forced outage, any time we are
17 off-line, we want to restore the plant to serve our

18 customers as rapidly as possible and as safely as

19 possible, and so those result in stressful timeframes.
20 And so the conclusion was that, in those
21 particular periods, that's where these issues arose,
22 where communications weren't as good as they should have
23 been, communicating of operational decisions wasn't as
24 good as it should have been. And that's really what we

25 focused our corrective actions on to address that. And
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subsequent to that, we have had other refueling outages
that have gone very well, and the actual safety culture
is very strong right now.

Q And I do have two confidential documents, I
just want to reference really quickly, in the red binder
right next to you, if you don't mind. 1It's -- the first

one is CEL 38bHA.

A Can you repeat that?

Q CEL 385A.

A CEL 35 --

Q 385.

A 385.

Q Yeah. 1It's, like, towards --
A Okay. I have it.

Q So I just want to confirm that this document
is summarizing the same events that were --

A This is documenting the same events. So when
we l1dentified these ourselves, we always place something
of our own in the Corrective Action Program to document
that, and our follow-up.

Q Thank you.

And then next CEL 385B, so the very next tab.

A Yes. Uh-huh.

Q And then if you turn the first page, you know,

without verbalizing anything confidential, can you
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1 generally explain what this document is?

2 A So this is a document from a regional

3 administrator in the particular region that St. Lucie 1is
4 parts of to the chief nuclear officer outlining some of
5 the concerns, and it's a part of the process. And in

6 this particular case, subsequent to this, based on our
7 own actions and the effectiveness of those actions,

8 there was no further inspections required or follow-up,
9 you know, violations or findings. So it was closed out
10 ultimately in the second quarter of this year following
11 a monitoring period.

12 Q And again, I don't want to say anything

13 confidential, but generally, these would kind of

14 represent steps being taken?

15 A Yes. 1It's a formal, if you will, a formal

16 letter outlining some concerns to make sure it's

17 documented. And we work very closely with the NRC on
18 what we are doing, and they very much appreciated our
19 candor and the actions we were taking.
20 Q Okay. Thank you. We can put that aside now.
21 Okay. Switching gears now. You discuss in
22 your testimony various capital expenditures aimed at
23 extending the life of St. Lucie and Turkey Point,
24 correct?

25 A Yes.
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1 0 And could we go to master number E5, which is
2 staff Exhibit 3357

3 And this those shows the current operating

4 license expiration dates for St. Lucie and Turkey Point,
5 correct?

) A Yes.

7 Q And regarding the subsequent license renewal
8 for St. Lucie, you state that FPL first filed this

9 request in 2021?

10 A Yes, and it is on track to be approved in

11 April of next year.

12 Q Okay. So you would agree that FPL is

13 operating under the assumption that this is going to be
14 approved?

15 A Yes. We are very confident it will be

lo approved. There are no concerns at this point. It is
17 on track.

18 Q So once that's approved, that would mean that
19 St. Lucie and Turkey Point will both be authorized to
20 operate for a total of 80 years?
21 A Yes.
22 Q And if we could next go to master number
23 F10-40, which is Exhibit 834. So this asks how FPL is
24 considering climate change and sea level rise and any

25 potential affects on its nuclear operations, correct?
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A Yes.

Q So based on this, would you agree that FPL
recognizes the potential threat of climate change on its
nuclear operations in the future?

A It's -- we always look at any kind of
environmental changes, and it actually is part of the
subsequent license renewal process, it's also evaluated
for Turkey Point, and they just completed that, and
St. Lucie as well. So this would be part of that, yes.

Q And given the coastal location of St. Lucie
and Turkey Point, you would agree that FPL is regularly
reviewing the latest modeling data for sea level rise
predictions®?

A Yeah, I don't know what you mean by regularly,
but, yes, we do periodically look at that.

These particular models, we looked at the
intergovernmental panel on climate change reports.
There were several models associated in that, with
various scenarios. Over the next 75 years, to the year
2,100, the projected sea level rise was anywhere from
the range of one to three feet. And both Turkey Point
and St. Lucie have substantial margin to that, where our
lowest elevation is approximately 20 feet at both
stations.

Q Okay. One moment, please.
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That's all my questions. Thank you.
A Thank you.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.
FAIR?
MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
We don't have any cross for Mr. DeBoer.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.
FIPUG?
MS. PUTNAL: Thank you. No gquestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Walmart?
MS. EATON: ©No questions. Thank you.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA?
MR. MAY: ©No guestions.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.
Staff?
MR. STILLER: No guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA:

any questions of Mr.

Commissioner Passidomo Smith.

COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH:

Mr. Chair.

I have a quick follow-up,

the correct witness to answer this,

fine.

FEL asked you about the renewal licenses for

DeBoer?

Commissioners, do you have

Thank you,

but if you are not

it's totally

Premier Reporting

(850) 894-0828

premier-reporting.com
Reported by: Debbie Krick



817

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

St. Lucie, and I appreciate -- I just wanted to
know when, so I am glad to know when those were

going to be updated. Do you know how this might

affect the generation forecast?

THE WITNESS: It is -- in the generation

forecast?

COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: If

be renewed.

THE WITNESS: Oh, it i1s assumed we will be

renewed --

COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: Yeah. Yeah.

So —-

THE WITNESS: -- 20, you know, 2056 and 2063

for St. Lucie.
COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: So
already embedded in the forecast?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

COMMISSIONER PASSIDOMO SMITH: Thank you.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

Let's go back to FPL for redirect.
MR. COX: No redirect.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

MR. COX: FPL would move Exhibits

60 into the record.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. No objections to

they are to

is it

56 through
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those? Okay. Then so moved.

evidence.)

got several here.

The next is Exhibit 802. The next is Exhibit 856,

and the last one is going to sound like a lot, but

it's

unfortunately it just had to be split up this way,

it is Exhibit 781 along with Exhibits 789, 790,

791,

report, just the appendices are all split up for

some

them

that

have

fast.

they

ones

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 56-60 were received

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any, yes, sir, OPC?

MR. PONCE: Yes. I would like to -- I have

The first one 1s Exhibit 829 on the CEL list.

the one report with its appendices,

792, 793 and 794. Again, that's all one

reason.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Understood. I will give

a second.

Is there any objections to those?

MR. COX: As long as those were all the ones

he referred to in the cross—-examination, we

no objections. I couldn't check each one that
I have them all written down, but as long as

are —-- he can just represent that they are the

that he cross-examined on, no objections.

MR. PONCE: I just want to be clear, with the
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1 report, I referenced the report itself and appendix
2 A. I just think it's appropriate to have all the

3 appendices, because they are all part of the

4 report, but otherwise, yes, they are all things I

5 referenced in the cross-examination.

6 MR. COX: Thank you. Then no objections.

7 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. All right. So

8 moved.

9 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 802, 829, 856, 781,

10 788-794 were received 1into evidence.)

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Anything else?

12 FEL?

13 MS. McMANAMON: Exhibit 884.

14 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any objections to that?

15 All right.

16 MR. COX: No objections to 884.

17 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Seeing none, then so
18 moved.

19 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 884 was received into

20 evidence.)

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Let's go ahead
22 and excuse the witness.

23 Thank vyou.

24 THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

25 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.
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(Witness excused.)

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's go ahead and, FPL, if
you can call your next witness.

MR. COX: FPL calls its next witness Dawn
Nichols.

MS. WESSLING: And, Mr. Chair --

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Yes.

MS. WESSLING: -- 1if it's okay, we are going
to pass around the confidential exhibit.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure. Yeah, go ahead.
Yeah, go ahead and do that now so we can --
everyone 1is getting settled.

MS. WESSLING: 1It's almost 10:30, I mean, this
might be a little early for a break, but it might
also be a good --

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, let's go ahead and --
let's go ahead and do that. Let's take a 10-minute
break. We will reconvene here at 10:25. So 10:25,
and you can pass stuff out.

MS. WESSLING: 10:45 you said?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No. No. No. That would
scare everybody. 10:25. 10:25.

MS. WESSLING: Okay. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. I think we can

circle back in. It looks like we have got some
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7 Whereupon,

9 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
10 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

11 truth, was examined and testified as follows:
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seats that moved around.

Let's go ahead, let's start by swearing in the
witness, and then I will, obviously, hand it over
to the company.

Do you mind standing and raising your right

hand?

DAWN NICHOLS

THE WITNESS: I do.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Great. Thank
you. Your microphone might be off. No, not yours.
Hers. Hers. Yours might be fine. We are all off.
Just I am Jjust the only one who is on. All right.
Try it now.

MS. MONCADA: Thank you, and good morning.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Good morning.

MS. MONCADA: Are we ready to proceed?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yes, we are.

MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: The witness is sworn in and
you are recognized.

MS. MONCADA: Thank you.
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1 EXAMINATION

2 BY MS. MONCADA:

3 Q Ms. Nichols, could you please state your full
4 name and business for the record, please?

5 A Yes. Hi. I am Dawn Nichols. 700 Universe

6 Boulevard, Juno Beach, Florida.

7 Q By whom are you employed and what is your

8 position?

9 A Florida Power & Light, Vice-President of

10 Customer Service.

11 Q Thank you.

12 Did prepare and cause to be filed 29 pages of
13 direct testimony on February 28th of this year?

14 A Yes.

15 Q Did you also prepare and cause to be filed

lo seven pages of rebuttal testimony on July 9th?

17 A Yes.

18 Q And along with your rebuttal testimony, you

19 filed a one-page errata, is that right?

20 A Yes, I did.
21 Q Thank you.
22 Other than the filed errata, do you have any

23 changes or revisions to your direct or rebuttal
24 testimony?

25 A No.
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1 Q If T asked you the same questions contained in

2 that testimony, would your answers be the same?

3 A Yes.

4 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, I would ask to

5 move Ms. Nichols' direct and rebuttal testimony

6 into the record as though read.

7 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So read -- or so moved.

8 MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

9 (Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Dawn

10 Nichols was inserted.)
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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1 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of

2 Dawn Nichols was 1inserted.)

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24

25
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BY MS. MONCADA:
Q Ms. Nichols you are also sponsoring Exhibits

DN-1, DN-2 and DN-3, is that correct?

A That's correct. Yes.

Q Were these prepared under your direction or
supervision?

A Yes.

Q Thank you.

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, I would note that
these have been pre-identified on staff's list as
Exhibits 61 through 63.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MS. MONCADA:

Q Ms. Nichols, would you please provide a
summary of the topics addressed in your testimony to the
Commission?

A Yes. Good morning.

My testimony details how we deliver
outstanding customer service while maintaining low cost
and efficient operations; how we have robust set of
programs for all of our customers, and additional
programs for our low-income customers. And finally our
transition to a new customer service platform because
it's reaching its end of serviceable life.

My rebuttal testimony establishes two key
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points. FPL's current UAR forecasting methodology is
more comprehensive and representative than a simplified
bad debt factor based on a three-year historical
average, as suggested by OPC Witness Schultz, and FEL
Witness Marcelin's characterizations of FPL's energy
efficiency savings is incomplete.
Q Thank you, Ms. Nichols.
A Thank you.
MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, the witness is
available for cross-examination.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great.
OPC, you are recognized for questioning.

MS. WESSLING: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

EXAMINATION
BY MS. WESSLING:
Q And, good morning, Ms. Nichols.
A Good morning.
Q Actually, the monitor is sort of blocking us.

Could we maybe move this to the side, is that okay?
Thank you, is that better?

A Yeah, perfect.

Q Great. We are both a little on the shorter
side, so it's nice to be able to see each other.

A This works.

Q Okay. All right. Ms. Nichols, I just have a
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few questions for you, so I would like to start with
just some general information about the makeup of FPL's
customers, to the extent that you can answer the
questions I have, okay?

A Sure.

Q All right. So first off, you would agree that
FPL is the large else investor-owned electric utility in
the United States of America, correct?

A Correct.

Q All right. And FPL has approximately 600
million -- discuss excuse me, six million customer
accounts, correct?

A Six million, yes.

Q Thank you.

And some accounts, like, for example, a

household serve multiple people, correct?

A Yes.
Q And FPL estimates that the total number of
Floridians that FPL serves is more -- closer to the

number of 12 million, is that right-?

A Yes.

Q And FPL service customers in approximately 43
counties in Florida, correct?

A That's correct. Yes.

Q And of these six million customer accounts,
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approximately 5.3 million are residential accounts,

correct?
A That's right.
Q And the other 700,000 or so are commercial and

industrial accounts?
A That's correct.
Q And T have a couple of questions for you about
bad debt and what that is.
So to someone who doesn't know what bad debt
means, how would you explain it?
A Bad debt is related to services that we have

rendered that is not paid --

Q Okay.
A —-— and not collected from the customers.
Q All right. Is it fair to describe it as bad

debt is the amount of money that has been billed to
customers, but after FPL has tried everything they can
to collect that money, it has still not been collected
from customers?

A That's correct.

Q In this amount that FPL does not ultimately
collect from customers is then incorporated into future
bills of the general body of ratepayers, correct?

A Yes.

Q So one way other another, FPL does recover
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1 every penny that they bill to customers, correct?

2 A Yes, and that's -- that uncollected debt is
3 then borne by all customers.

4 Q All right. And FPL sometimes refers to bad

5 debt as uncollectible accounts receivable, or UAR,

6 correct?
7 A That's correct.
8 Q So if we see those referenced, that's -- those

9 terms are interchangeable with bad debt and vice-versa?
10 A Yeah.

11 Q And FPL does not track the reasons why

12 customers don't pay their bills, correct?

13 A No, we don't track the reasons why. For

14 whatever reason a customer has in difficulty in paying
15 their bill, we are able to help them, whether that's

16 extending their payments, providing payment extensions,
17 connecting them to assist payments, changing their bill
18 date to align with maybe there paycheck date. So we

19 have the services to help no matter what the reason is.
20 Q And services to try to help, correct, is that
21 more accurate than saying that you are not successful
22 every time in getting everyone to pay everything,
23 correct?
24 A I would say we are successful a majority of

25 the time.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



867

1 Q Okay. By evidence by the fact that there is

2 still some bad debt, or that there is any amount of bad
3 debt, that means that ultimately FPL was not successful
4 in collecting everything from every customer despite the
5 methods that FPL uses to help customers who reach out,

6 is that fair-?

7 A Yes, it's fair. I would also mention the fact
8 that our UAR rate is one of the lowest compared to other
9 large utilities.

10 Q Okay. And you would agree with me that at

11 least one reason, not -- it's not the only reason, but
12 at least one reason why customers don't pay their bill

13 is because they don't have enough money to pay their

14 bill?
15 A Yeah, that could be a reason.
16 Q And if we could pull up MFR C-11 for the 2026

17 projected test year, which is Case Center number J314,
18 please? Can you see that, Ms. Nichols?

19 A Yes, I can.

20 Q Okay. So looking at this MFR, in 2022, the

21 actual bad debt factor was .093 percent, is that right?

22 A That is correct.

23 Q And in 2023, the actual bad debt factor was
24 .108 percent?

25 A Yes. 1In 2022, we had additional assistance
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that drove that lower UAR.

Q Okay. And in 2024, the number was .127,
correct?

A Yes. That's correct.

Q So between 2022 through 2024, the bad debt
rate increased each year, would you agree?

A Yes. A couple of things I would note on that
is the lower bad debt rate in '22 was really driven by
the additional LIHEAP assistance as a result of COVID.

The increase in 2024 that seems a bit of an
anomaly at .127, was really driven by two unexpected
writeoffs by our commercial/industrial accounts,
otherwise it would be very similar to '23.

Q As has been mentioned many times, the numbers
are what they are, correct?

A Yep.

Q All right. And FPL estimates that for 2025,
the bad debt -- the actual bad debt will be .1247

A That's correct.

o] But for 2026, FPL estimates the bad debt will
decrease to -- from the 2024 number to .124 according to
this MFR, correct?

A From 2024, .127 to 2025, .124, and for '2¢,
L1247

Q Yeah. So my question is, comparing 2024 to
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the estimate for 2026, FPL estimates that the bad debt
number will decrease?

A Yes.

Q And if we could go to the MRF C-11 for the
2027 projected test year, which is Case Center page
J2977, please? Just let me know when you can see it on
the screen or if you have it in front of you.

A Yes. I see 1t, thanks.

Q All right. And -- so looking at this 2027
projected test year MFR C-11, FPL projects that the bad
debt rate will decrease further in 2027 to .1227

A That's correct.

Q And in FPL's 2021 rate case, the MFRs included
a 2022 projected test year and a 2023 subsequent year
adjustment, correct?

MS. MONCADA: I'm going to object. The 2021
rate case was not something that Ms. Nichols
addressed.

MS. WESSLING: It's relevant to the
projections that they are making. They are using
historical information to project what the bad debt
rate will be in the future years, and we are just
comparing the accuracy of that process, so the bad
debt rate topic is Ms. Nichols' topic, and so

that's why I am asking these guestions.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Is there a way to --
2 I mean, maybe rephrase -- not rephrase the

3 question, but I guess preface the question with

4 that content?

5 MS. WESSLING: Sure. And we can pull up the

6 MFR that I am referring to. 1It's on page, Case

7 Center page F2-13520, which is OPC Exhibit 368 or

8 CEL Exhibit 853. Do you need the number again?

9 MR. SCHULTZ: Yes.

10 MS. WESSLING: Okay. It's F2-13520.

11 BY MS. WESSLING:

12 Q All right. And subject to check, would you
13 agree that this is the 20 -- let's see here -- 2022
14 projected test year MFR C-117

15 A Yes.

16 Q Okay. And on this document, FPL projected
17 that its 2022 bad debt factor with would be .080,

18 correct?

19 A Yes.

20 0 And if we could go to CEL Exhibit 854, which
21 is master number page F2-135347? And subject to check

22 you would agree that this is the 2023 projected MFR

23 c-11-
24 A Yes.
25 Q And on this page, FPL projected that the 2023
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1 bad debt factor would be .082?

2 A Yes.

3 Q Okay. And both of those projections ended up
4 being lower than the actuals for 2022 and 2023, correct?
5 A Let me see. Yes, a lot changed from that

6 projection back in -- when that was done, since that

7 time, but it is lower.

8 Q Okay. And FPL has essentially two different

9 geographical service territories, correct?

10 A You are talking about Northwest Florida versus
11 the rest of the Peninsula?

12 Q Yes. And -- so Northwest Florida, and then I

13 think the term traditional and Peninsula Florida are

14 kind of used interchangeably to describe the more

15 historic FPL territory in the peninsula of the state?

16 A Legacy.

17 Q Yeah, legacy, that's another word. All right.

18 So if we see those words, we are referring to the

19 trad -- the older FPL service territory?
20 A Sure.
21 Q Okay. In Northwest Florida, FPL customers

22 have higher rates than the legacy FPL customers due to a
23 transition rider, correct?
24 A Now, are you talking about the bad debt rate

25 for northwest Florida?

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



872

1 Q I am just talking about rates in general, like
2 the rates for Northwest Florida customers compared to
3 legacy customers are higher because of the transition

4 rider, is that correct?

5 A Oh, vyes.
6 Q Okay. And Northwest Florida FPL customers
7 have -- also have a higher bad debt factor than legacy

8 FPL customers, correct?

9 A That's correct.

10 Q And the projected bad debt factors for this

11 case, for the 2026 and 2027 projected test years are

12 based on FPL rates as they are right now, correct?

13 A Bad debt factor -- so this C-11 is before the

14 revenue requirements, but that bad debt factor is the

15 same in Fuentes' exhibit.

16 Q But the bad debt factors that are in this C-11
17 that you co -- not the 2021 one, but the current case's

18 C-11, are those based on base rates as they are right

19 now or as they are request -- being requested?

20 A Being requested.

21 Q So these C-11 -- the MFR C-1ls for '26 and
22 '27, is it your testimony that they do factor in the

23 approximately $10 billion increase to base rates that
24 FPL is requesting in this case?

25 A Sorry, let me make sure I am clear. The -- my
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1 exhibit uses current rates for 2026, they are then used

2 in -- for revenue requirements and adjusted then.
3 Q Okay. So the --
4 A But it uses the same -- so I was confused

5 around the bad debt factor. The bad debt factor that we

6 calculate here is still the debt factor used in the

7 other exhibit that shows the revenue requirements

8 adjustments.

9 Q Okay. You would agree that if base rates do
10 increase, that that could result in an increase in the
11 number of customers who can't pay their FPL bill,

12 correct?

13 A Yes, that could happen.

14 Q And if the number of customers who can't pay
15 their bill increases, all the things being equal, these
lo bad debt factors would likely increase as well, correct?
17 A So when we did the forecasting for UAR, we

18 included projection for revenues as well as the other

19 economic factors that potentially could impact UAR which
20 is unemployment and assist. All of that is really

21 included as part of forecasting our UAR.

22 Q But my question was, if the number of

23 customers who can't pay their bill increases and all

24 other things remain equal, then bad debt factors could

25 increase?
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1 A It could.

2 Q Okay. And I have a couple of -- switching

3 topics a little bit here.

4 In your testimony, you mention that FPL serves
5 on the board of the National Electric and Utility

6 Affordability Coalition, correct?

7 A NEUAC, yes.

8 Q And you state in your testimony that this

9 coalition works to address the energy burden needs of

10 customers across the country?

11 MS. MONCADA: Can I just ask that we get a

12 page number that, and that the witness be allowed
13 just a second to turn to whatever portion of the

14 testimony Ms. Wessling is referring to?

15 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah. Do you mind pointing
lo to the testimony?

17 MS. WESSLING: Sure.

18 BY MS. WESSLING:

19 Q It's part of your direct testimony, page 16,
20 lines one through two was my first question.

21 A Yes, I am there.

22 Q Okay. And so there, you state that FPL serves
23 on the board of the National Electric and Utility

24 Affordability Coalition, correct?

25 A That's correct.
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1 Q And looking at lines two through three of that
2 same page, you state that this coalition -- excuse me,
3 coalition works to address the energy burden needs of

4 customers across the country?

5 A Yes.

6 Q Okay. And on page five of your testimony,

7 lines 10 through 12, you mention that FPL facilitates

8 payment assistance for FPL customers who qualify for the
9 federal Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program, or
10 LIHEAP, correct?

11 A That's correct.

12 Q And you filed your direct testimony on

13 February 28th of this year?

14 A Yes.

15 Q And you are aware of reports that in April of
lo this year, the entire federal staff for the LIHEAP

17 program was fired, correct?

18 A I am aware that they were put on furlough. I
19 am also aware that there are potentially a few that are
20 still there left, administration as well as some
21 contracted staff that has helped facilitate LIHEAP
22 administration.
23 Q And you don't reference that anywhere in your
24 direct or rebuttal testimony, though, correct?

25 A I don't reference what?
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Q You don't reference what you just described
about the -- those -- that there might be still some
people working there?

A No.

Q Okay. And we are currently in the middle of a
federal shutdown, correct?

A Right.

Q Okay. And we don't know how long that's going
to last for, correct?

A Right.

Q Okay. If we could go to CEL Exhibit 77677
And this is an exhibit that we requested official
recognition of. It's our official recognition Exhibit
M, and I believe that was granted subject to certain
restrictions or provisions. So I am referring to -- we
included it as a cross—-examination exhibit, but I just
want to be clear that official recognition was already
granted for this for limited purposes?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.
BY MS. WESSLING:

Q And that would be Case Center page F2-9098.
Ms. Nichols, have you reviewed this letter?

A I have.

Q Okay. Is it fair -- well -- there are a

number of legislators who signed this letter, would you
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agree with that?
A Yes.
Q Okay. And would you agree that it is their

interpretation that the LIHEAP staff were eliminated?

A That they were placed on administration leave?

Q Yes.

A After which their position would be
terminated. I am not clear that they have been
terminated --

Q Okay.

A -— since April 4th.

Q Sure. And my question was Jjust that is it

fair to say that the people who signed this letter

believed that those individuals were terminated?

A That they would be terminated?

Q Yes.

A Yes.

Q Okay. And as we sit here today, FPL cannot

definitively say that there will be any LIHEAP funding
available to qualifying FPL customers in 2026 or any
year after that of this four-year plan, correct?

A I don't think we can be definitive either way.
However, what encourages me is the fact that the Senate
-— there is bipartisan support for LIHEAP funding. The

Senate has approved, for fiscal year '26, an increase
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even to fiscal year '25. The House has done that the
same. And LIHEAP funding is flowing in the state of
Florida.

For October and November, the State had
previously granted approval to move some funding from
fiscal year '25 to fiscal year '26, and so I am
encouraged, you know, that something will occur in the
next couple of weeks to put more certainty around
LIHEAP.

Q But there is no certainty as it stands right
now, correct?

A Correct.

Q Okay. And that applies for 2026 through 20297

A Correct. All there is, is that there is
bipartisan, strong bipartisan support.

Q LTHEAP, I mean, it's garnered bipartisan
support for a long time, correct?

A Yeah, it's a vital program for our customers.

Q I would agree.

All of the bad debt factors listed back on MFR
C-11 for the historical years 2021 through 2024 were
years when FPL eligible customers did receive some
amount of LIHEAP assistance, would you agree?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And in MF -- excuse me, in FPL's
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projected MFR C-11 in this case, which you cosponsor,
for '26 and '27, your bad direct factors include a
consistent forecast for LIHEAP funding, correct?

A Yes. Our forecast was projected to be similar
to 2025. And in our proceeding, we haven't changed our
ask related to UAR.

Q Okay. And if either less or no LIHEAP funding
is provided for 2026 or in a year between '26 and '29,
then FPL's actual bad debt factors could end up being
higher than what FPL has projected, correct6?

A It could.

Q And more importantly, FPL customers who
previously depended on LIHEAP assistance in the past
could be without that assistance to help pay their bills
starting in 2026, is that fair?

A It's fair. What I would say, you know, if
that hypothetically were to happen, you know, this
wouldn't only impact Florida Power & Light customers,
this would impact customers across the nation, and we
would take a leading charge, like we do today, to
advocate for our customers for the vital need to have
LIHEAP, and we would work together through our, you
know, peers —-- through my peers to see what we could do.

Q Okay. In the absence or reduction of LIHEAP

funding, FPL's customer assistance programs would not be
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as robust as they were when FPL filed this case,

correct?
A Correct.
Q Okay. Switching topics to -- if we could go

to page seven of your direct testimony, please?
A I am there. Thank you.
Q Okay. Great.
So on page seven of your direct testimony, you

discuss awards that FPL has won over the last few years,

correct?
A Yes.
Q And one of the awards that FPL ranked in the

top decile nationally for in 2024 was the 2024 JD Power
U.S. Residential Customer Satisfaction Survey, correct?
A That's correct.
Q All right. And if we could, I would like to
identify CEL Exhibit 535, please, which is Case Center
number F2-503? And it should be pulled up on your

screen here in a second if you don't have it in front of

you.
All right. Ms. Nichols, do you recognize
this?
A Yes, I do.
Q Were you the sole sponsor of this discovery
response?
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1 A Yes.

2 Q Okay. And part A of this interrogatory asked

3 for all payments made by Florida Power & Light, NextEra

4 or any affiliate company to JD Power from 2022 to date,

5 correct?

) A Yes.

7 Q And in the response section for part A, FPL

8 states that in 2024, FPL paid for the JD Power report to
9 benchmark the company's performance compared to other

10 utilities across the nation for both 2024 and 2025,

11 correct?

12 MS. MONCADA: Object to -- objection. That's
13 not what the answer says Ms. Wessling said. It

14 is -- she did not read that correctly.

15 MS. WESSLING: I will rephrase.

16 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, can you --

17 BY MS. WESSLING:

18 Q Ms. Nichols, would you please read the

19 response to part A of this interrogatory?

20 A Sure. In 2024, FPL paid for the JD Power

21 report to benchmark the company's performance compared

22 to other utilities across the nation for both 2024 and

23 2025.
24 Q Thank you.
25 A You are welcome.
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1 Q And FPL ultimately paid for the 2024 and 2025
2 U.S. Residential Customer Satisfaction Survey results

3 after learning that FPL placed in the top decile

4 nationally in 2024, correct?

5 A Yeah. So we -- we did pay for the report

6 after we won the award. It was paid for by shareholders
7 below the line.

8 Q Okay. And if we could pull up CEL Exhibit

9 488, which is Case Center page F2-20, please?

10 All right. And, Ms. Nichols, can you see

11 this?

12 A Yes.

13 Q Okay. Would you agree that this request for

14 production corresponds to the interrogatory that we were

15 just looking at?

16 A Oh, vep.

17 Q Okay. And if we could scroll down to the

18 first -- to the second page -- yes, please. Right

19 there.

20 So, Ms. Nichols, does this page, which is the

21 second page of this exhibit, indicate that FPL paid JD
22 Power $20,000 for the 2024 U.S. Residential Electric
23 Information Survey?

24 A This was paid below the line, yes.

25 Q Okay. And if we could go to the next page --
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the third page of this exhibit?

This exhibit shows -- or this page shows that
FPL shareholders paid $70,000 for the 2025 U.S.
Residential Electric Survey, correct?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And these are the only two invoices
that FPL or NextEra paid to JD Power between 2022 and
20257

A That's correct.

Q And FPL did not place in the top decile for
this JD Power Award in 2022 or 2023, correct?

A Correct.

Q And you also mention in your testimony that in
2023, FPL was recognized by a company known as Escalent
as a trusted business partner based on a survey of
business customers? And that's page 78 of your
testimony if you want to go there first. I can ask it
again if you need me to.

A Yeah, through -- 2021 through 2024. That's
correct.

Q Okay. And you state that in 2023, Escalent
recognized FPL as a business customer champion, correct?

A Is this on page eight, line seven?

Q I think it was page seven. Let me see. You

might be right there. It looks like page eight, line
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seven, maybe. Is that where you state that, in 2023,
Escalent recognized FPL as a business customer champion?

A On line seven, we stated that Escalent
business customer champion was 2021 through 2024.

Q 2021 through 2024-?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Thank you.

And if we could pull up CEL exhibit -- if I
could identify and then pull up CEL Exhibit 489, which
is Case Center page F2-23.

All right. And you would agree that FPL does
a lot of business with the company Escalent, correct?

A We do.

Q All right. And subject to check, but this
interrogatory -- or excuse me -- request for production
provided all of the invoices between 2022 and 2024 that
FPL paid Escalent, correct?

A Uh-huh.

Q Okay .

A Yes.

Q And those totaled to be approximately $3.4

million for wvarious services?

A Subject to check.
Q Okay.
A Yes.

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



885

1 Q And going back to page seven of your

2 testimony.

3 A Yes.

4 Q All right. On this page, I apologize, I don't
5 have a line number, but I believe you mention that FPL

6 was recognized by the Edison Electric Institute's

7 Customer Advisory Group, correct?

8 A Correct.

9 Q All right. And you also state that the Edison
10 Electric Institute Customer Advisory Group is a group of

11 national business customers, correct?

12 A That's correct.

13 Q So not residential customers, right?

14 A Correct.

15 Q Okay. And isn't the Edison Electric Institute

16 itself an association of U.S. investor-owned electric

17 companies?
18 A It is.
19 Q If you could pull up CEL Exhibit 503, please,

20 which is Case Center page F2-3767?

21 And this interrogatory -- if you could scroll
22 down just a little bit, please. Okay, right there.

23 This interrogatory shows that FPL is a member of the

24 Edison Electric Institute, correct?

25 A Yes.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



886

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Q All right. And as an association member, FPL

pays dues to the Edison Electric Institute, correct?

A That would be better addressed by Witness
Fuentes.
Q If we could go to MFR C-15, which is Case

Center page J3227? Just let me know when you are there,
Ms. Nichols. It's either on the screen, or if you
prefer it in your book, that's fine. Are you there?

A I am there. Sorry.

Q Okay. That's all right.

So you cosponsor this MFR, correct?

A Yes.

Q All right. And on line eight of this MFR,
this shows that FPL has association dues to the Edison
Electric Institute, and that for 2024, FPL paid
approximately $3.3 million in association dues to the

Edison Electric Institute?

A This is for '24-
Q I believe so.
A Okay. Yes, line eight.

Q And if we could pull up CEL Exhibit 503 again,
please, which is CEL -- or, excuse me, Case Center
F2-379. TIf you could scroll up just for -- oh, no,
that's fine. So this shows the forecasted 2025 industry

dues, correct?
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1 A Yes.
2 Q All right. So FPL expects that in 2025, FPL
3 will pay $3.4 million in association dues to the Edison

4 Electric Institute, correct?

5 A Correct.

6 Q And I am sorry to bounce around, but to go

7 back to C-15, which is page -- Case Center page J320.

8 This is the 2023 projected test year MFR C-15,

9 which you cosponsor, and here, FPL expects to pay
10 another $3.4 million to the Edison Electric Institute

11 for 2026 dues, correct?

12 A Yes.

13 Q And going to Case Center page J29827

14 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, to the extent they
15 are going to continue to pull up MFRs, we stipulate
16 to the numbers contained in the MFRs. We don't

17 dispute them.

18 MS. WESSLING: This is relevant to my

19 question. It's my second to last question about

20 this topic.

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Yeah, if we are

22 going towards the end, if you are trying to

23 familiarize the witness, that's fine.

24 MS. WESSLING: Thank you.

25 BY MS. WESSLING:
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1 Q So are we on J329 -- I am sorry, where are we?
2 I can't read the page number there. Okay. Actually my
3 last question on this.

4 So this MFR is the 2027 projected test year,

5 C-15. And this indicates that FPL expects to pay the

6 Edison Electric Institute $3.4 million again for 2027,

7 correct?
8 A Yes.
9 Q Okay. All right. That's my last question

10 about that. I promise.

11 And, Ms. Nichols, as the Vice-President of

12 Customer Service, you would agree that you review and
13 sign off on all communications to FPL's residential and

14 commercial customers, correct?

15 A I do sign off.

16 Q Okay. Do you review all of them?

17 A I review, yeah, a majority of the ones that
18 are —- the new ones I definitely do, and ones that I

19 have approved previously are not necessarily needed for
20 review.

21 Q Okay. And I might have missed this, but how
22 long have you been the Vice-President of Customer

23 Service?

24 A Two years in May.

25 Q Okay. And prior to that, you still worked in
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1 the customer service area at FPL?

2 A No, prior to that, I was in Human Resources.
3 Q Okay.

4 A I have been with FPL for 20 years.

5 Q Okay. Thank you.

6 And you are aware that FPL does conduct

7 surveys and focus groups of FPL's customers?

8 A Yes.

9 Q All right. And you typically review the

10 results of those -- well, first let me ask. You review
11 and sign off on -- I am sorry, strike that.

12 You would agree that you typically review the

13 results of those surveys and focus groups?

14 A That I review the output results?

15 Q Yes.

16 A Yes.

17 Q Okay. And, in fact, Escalent, one of the

18 companies we mentioned earlier, is one of the companies
19 that FPL hires to conduct focus groups and surveys,

20 correct?

21 A Uh-huh. Yes.
22 Q And if we could identify CEL Exhibit 5525,
23 which is page number -- Case Center page number F2-471,

24 please?

25 Do you recognize this interrogatory,
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1 Ms. Nichols?

2 A I do.

3 Q Did you either sponsor or cosponsor this

4 interrogatory?

5 A Yes.

6 Q Okay. And this interrogatory asked whether

7 NextEra, or FPL, or any affiliate, conducted any

8 customer focus groups or customer surveys in preparation

9 of the instant rate case petition, correct?

10 A Yes.

11 Q I am sorry, was that --

12 A Yes.

13 Q Okay. And this response states that all of

14 the documents that contain, discuss or analyze the
15 results of those focus groups or surveys in relation to

16 the development of the rate case were provided in

17 response to OPC -- OPC POD 50, correct?
18 A That's correct.
19 Q All right. And all of the documents provided

20 in response to OPC POD 50 have been deemed confidential
21 by FPL, correct?

22 A Yes.

23 Q All right. So this is where, if we could get
24 our OPC confidential exhibit accordion file. Do you

25 have that, Ms. Nichols?

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



891

1 A This says for court reporter.

2 Q I think that's hers. We will get you one.

3 One second. I apologize.

4 A Thank vyou.

5 Q And if we could go ahead and pull out OPC --
6 what's marked as OPC Exhibit 2, please? I believe this

L is CEL Exhibit 487, just for identification purposes.

8 A Is it this one, OPC 2C?

9 Q Yes, C stands for confidential.

10 A Okay.

11 Q All right. So obviously it's confidential. T

12 am going to try not to verbalize anything, and I ask you
13 to do the same since everything has been marked

14 confidential, but I do have some generic questions first
15 about the responses provided to POD 50.

16 The focus groups and surveys that FPL

17 conducted relating to the rate case, would you agree

18 that they ask questions about how customers respond to
19 different types of messaging about a hypothetical rate

20 increase?

21 A Which --
22 Q Just generically about all of the documents
23 that were provided -- all of the customer service focus

24 groups and surveys about the rate case, would you agree

25 that they ask questions about how customers respond to
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messaging relating to a hypothetical rate increase
request?
A As part of the overall just understanding what

matters to our customers?

Q Yes.
A Yes.
Q Okay. And would you agree that nowhere in any

of the surveys or focus group questions did FPL ask
customers their opinion about FPL's proposed tax

adjustment mechanism?

A Yeah, I don't think we asked them about that
specifically.
Q Would you also agree that nowhere in any of

the documents did FPL ask customers if they would prefer
to pay the tax expense related to the proposed TAM twice
or if they would prefer another rate case in 2028,
correct?

MS. MONCADA: Object to form. That's Ms.
Wessling's characterization of the TAM mechanism.
That's a subject matter that's not addressed by
Ms. Nichols, and I would object to the
characterization.

MS. WESSLING: My question is about whether or
not they asked customers about the tax adjustment

mechanism. I can rephrase if that would be better.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's try to rephrase
2 and --
3 MS. WESSLING: All right.

4 BY MS. WESSLING:

5 Q You would agree that nowhere in any of these
6 documents did FPL ask customers if they would be in

7 favor of the proposed TAM, or if they would prefer a

8 rate increase in 20287

9 A Did you ask me if I agreed with that

10 statement?

11 0 Yes.
12 A Yes.
13 Q Okay. Now, for some of my more specific

14 questions about documents within this exhibit. I will
15 represent to you that this is -- that what's been

16 printed and what's here is not the entirety of Exhibit
17 50. There are some customer surveys that would have
18 been voluminous to print and have all the copies for,
19 but -- and for clarity for the company, I am only asking
20 that these, the ones that are included in this, be

21 included in evidence. So just the ones that are

22 excerpted here of POD 50.

23 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

24 BY MS. WESSLING:

25 Q So if you look through this document, there is
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1 a page that begins with -- I think it's the first page,
2 there is an FPL Bates page of 006271. Do you see that?

3 It would be the first --

4 A Oh, ves.

5 Q Do you see that?

6 A I do see it.

7 Q Okay. Great.

8 And you would agree with me that FPL

9 contracted with the company indicated here to create

10 this document?

11 A Yes, we contracted with this partner to

12 perform this research and analysis for Florida Power &
13  Light.

14 Q Okay. And if we could go to -- and this is a

15 slide deck, correct?

16 A Correct.
17 Q Okay. If we could go to the second slide,
18 which is Bates -- FPL Bates page 006272? Is there a way

19 that you would describe this or define this page in a
20 nonconfidential way?

21 A This study was to understand what matters to
22 our customers.

23 Q Okay. And is the date of this study

24 confidential?

25 A I don't —-- December 2023.
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1 0 All right. And if we could go to slide nine,
2 which is FPL Bates page 00279? Are you there?

3 A I am there. Thank you.

4 Q Okay. And this slide indicates that FPL

5 previously contracted with the same company to conduct

6 the same study in 2019, would you agree?

7 A That's correct.

8 Q All right. And I don't know if you can read

9 it, but on the bottom of the page in sort of a light

10 gray, it shows the questions that were asked in 2019 and
11 then the questions that were asked in 2023, would you

12 agree?

13 A Yes.

14 Q And if you need to read it, just let me know,
15 but would you agree that those questions are essentially
16 identical?

17 A That's correct.

18 Q Okay. So would you agree that the information
19 here reflected between 2019 and 2023 is apples to
20 apples?
21 A Yes.
22 Q And looking at the next slide, which is slide
23 10, or Bates page FPL 6280. Would you agree that this
24 slide includes certain quotes from some customers about

25 the changes in their opinion between 2019 and 20232
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A Yeah. I think a lot has happened for our

customers since 2019. We have had the global pandemic.

We have had interest rates. We have had inflation. So
a lot has impacted our customers. This is a reflection
of that.

Q I understand, but you agree these are

statements from actual FPL customers about those changes
between 2019 and 2023?

A That's correct.

Q All right. And looking at FPL Bates page
6283, or slide 13 of this slide deck. And again, I am
not asking to verbalize anything that's reflected here,
but my question is, there is a chart on this page, and
in sort of a light gray, there is sort of a comment
bubble on the bottom left. Do you see that?

A I do.

Q Okay. And without, again, saying any of the
components, but would you agree that this is essentially
a recipe for -- that FPL has determined that customers
have sort of identified?

A This is demonstrating that both cost and
reliability are very important to our customers, and
they are very important to Florida Power & Light.

Q And would you agree that cost is more

important than reliability to customers, according to

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



897

1 this recipe-?

2 A Cost 1is considered more important. It's been
3 consistent since 2019. 1It's important to us too, and

4 that's why we work very hard to keep our costs very low
5 for our customers.

6 Q And you would agree that cost is the most

7 important of the three variables, or three ingredients

8 in this recipe, correct?

9 A Yes.

10 Q Okay. And then there is another document --

11 let me see if I can find it. It depends with FPL Bates
12 page 6329. I think these are in order, so hopefully

13 that's helpful finding it.

14 A Yes.

15 Q All right. And this document was created by
lo the same company as the other document we were just

17 looking at, correct?

18 A That's correct.

19 Q And is the -- can you state, if possible, the

20 date of this document?

21 A Yes. That's December of 'Z24.
22 Q Did you say December --

23 A December 2024.

24 Q Okay. Thank you.

25 A Uh-huh.
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Q And other than the date, is this -- how is
this document different from the first document that we

were just discussing?

A It is still trying to understand what matters
to our customers. This one is particular to rates and
messaging.

Q Okay. And turning to Bates page FPL 6335,

would you agree that this is also somewhat of a
comparison page that compares questions asked of FPL
customers in 2020 and 20247

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, again, this is
just asking what shows on the page. Ms. Wessling
stated that she intends to put this into evidence,
these two excerpts out of OPC POD 50. We will not
object to entry of this into the record, and the
documents say what they say.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Is there -- I agree. Is
there a way to ask questions that are not stated on
here?

MS. WESSLING: One moment.

BY MS. WESSLING:

Q If T could ask, there are a number of symbols
and things on here, and I just want to make sure that
everyone is able to interpret and understand what is

being reflected here. So, for example, there is a
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triangle symbol, I just want to confirm that means

delta?
A Yes, it's a change.
Q Okay. So that -- this -- where we see that

symbol, that means a change for FPL legacy and Northwest
Florida customers between 2020 and this 2024 study?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And so you do not dispute anything --
the accuracy of any of the numbers on this page,
correct?

A I don't. I would say, you know, this is
measuring a, in a brand perception, value at the highest
level. The numbers here on a combined basis are higher
than they were in that previous report of -- in '23. So
from a brand perspective, it's saylng we are moving in
the right direction, we are moving up on a combined
basis.

When you asked more specifically about, you
know, the value of your electric bill, on the next page
is more reflective of that value perspective.

Q I mean, I would object, because I am asking
about this page, but if -- on redirect, your counsel can
ask you whatever they need to ask you.

A Okay.

Q You agree that looking at the bottom line on
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that category you were just describing, that for both
FPL legacy customers and Northwest Florida customers,
those numbers have gone down compared to 20207

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, this -- again,
this is just asking her to read and review the
numbers on the page.

MS. WESSLING: It's about interpretation. We
can all read, of course, but I Jjust want to make
sure that I am reading it correctly, and that what
I am reading i1s not disputed. So that's the
purpose of my questions, for just clarifying and
confirming that -- what these pages actually do
say.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Can you ask the gquestions
more directly?

BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Would you agree that what's reflected on this
page is consistent with a lot of the testimony that we
heard at the service hearings, particularly in Northwest
Florida?

A No, I wouldn't agree with that.

MS. WESSLING: Just one moment.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: sSure.

MS. WESSLING: I would note that for these

questions about these confidential documents, this

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



901

1 is all that's going to be in the public record, and
2 so that's an additional reason for the need to ask
3 questions and just make sure that what I am seeing
4 is -- that what I am reading is correct. So I

5 would just add that as an additional reason for

6 asking -- the need to ask the guestions about

7 things that are on this page, and on these

8 confidential pages.

9 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I am not trying to prohibit
10 the questions being asked. I am Jjust trying to

11 reflect something different from what's stated here
12 specifically. If you are asking the witness'

13 opinion, or if you are asking the witness it opine
14 on something, that's different than asking them to
15 agree with what may already be said or stated on

16 the page.

17 MS. WESSLING: Okay. And I am trying to be

18 careful to not vocalize anything confidential as

19 well —-

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Sure.

21 MS. WESSLING: =-- but let me ask this

22 question. I don't know what she's going to say.

23 BY MS. WESSLING:
24 Q There is a gray box on this page on the

25 right-hand side. Do you see that?
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1 A Yes, I do.
2 Q Okay. And there is a word that's sort of in

3 bold there. Do you see that word?

4 A There is, I think, several bolded.

5 Q The second word of the second line.

6 A Yes, value.

7 Q Yeah, okay. So am I allowed to say the word

8 value, then?

9 MS. MONCADA: Yes.

10 MS. WESSLING: Okay. All right.

11 BY MS. WESSLING:

12 Q Is value the recipe that we were just

13 discussing on the other page, where we talked about the
14 ingredients and the recipe? If we need to go back and
15 look at it --

16 A Is value a recipe of 1it?

17 Q So let's go back to the page we were looking
18 at earlier about the recipe.

19 A Cost and reliability.
20 Q Well, the recipe was for -- to determine what
21 the word value means, correct? Let's just go back
22 there. Let me make sure we are all on the same page.
23 So this would have been Bates page 6283. Just let me
24 know when you are there.

25 A I am there.
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Q Okay. So the recipe we were talking about on
FPL Bates page 6283 was a recipe for value, correct?

A It is a recipe for value. I think -- you
know, there is two forms on the wvalue that's discussed
in this research. One around, at a high level, a brand.
Number two, around the electric service that we provide.
And both of those have different results.

And so it's -- 1it's hard to answer that
definitively because depending on you are viewing the
value at a highest level of the brand perception or how
it relates to your bill.

Q So you believe that the definition of value

differs when you are talking about brand perception and

bill~?

A I think context matters.

Q And on this page, FPL 6283, when you are
talking about brand -- the brand perception definition

of value, you agree that cost is the most important

component of that definition to customers?

A Yes.
Q Okay.
A And that question says: How can electric

energy company deliver value.
Q And going back to FPL Bates page 35.

A Uh-huh.
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1 Q In the gray box, is the wvalue that's there, is
2 that the same definition of value for that box?

3 A I think there is components when you are

4 talking about it at a very high level. The highest

5 level says: FPL delivers great value today. That is at
6 the highest level of value. And then there is also one
7 related to value related to your electric bill, and that
8 has different results related to that value. That's on
9 the subsequent page.

10 Q On FPL page 6335, the category that relates to
11 value in the chart, the bottom line of the chart where
12 it references delivers great value, is that -- that

13 question is asking whether or not FPL delivers great

14 value, correct?

15 A That's correct.

16 Q Okay. And you would agree that FPL legacy

17 customers and Northwest Florida customers had the same
18 opinion compared to 2020 and 2024 in answering that

19 question, correct?

20 A Can you repeat that question?

21 Q So both legacy FPL customers and Northwest

22 Florida customers between 2020 and 2024, their answer to
23 that question moved in the same direction between

24 those -- during that period of time?

25 A That's correct.
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1 Q All right. Nothing further.

2 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

3 FEL?

4 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
5 EXAMINATION

) BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

7 Q Good morning, Ms. Nichols.

8 A Hey, good morning.

9 Q Good to see you.

10 A You too.

11 Q As part of this petition, FPL is seeking

12 $751 million to replace its customer information system?
13 A Yes.

14 Q Would that be broadly referred to as the CIS
15 to CAMS transition?

16 A That's a big majority part of that transition

17 of the customer service platform.

18 Q And -- yeah, it's the majority of it, right?
19 A Correct.
20 0 And FPL has started to migrate certain

21 customers over to CAMS from CIS?

22 A We are in preparation for that, but you might
23 be remembering that CAMS is a fully functioning system
24 today, our Northwest Florida customers have been on that

25 system since 2020. And part of this transition is
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1 moving our legacy customers, 5.5 million customers to

2 that solution, and that is going to happen in 2027.

3 Q And I probably should have specified. I mean
4 all FPL, including legacy Gulf, there are some FPL

5 customers specifically in the legacy Gulf territory that

6 are already on CAMS?

7 A That's correct.

8 Q That's about 500,000 accounts®?

9 A That's correct.

10 Q What is a billing exception?

11 A A billing exception could be a missed read, a

12 high-low, out of normal read that we want to be able to
13 check and validate for accuracy.

14 Q And it's getting at the idea of making sure

15 that the bill the customer is it receiving is correctly
16 reflecting their usage and what they owe the company?

17 A That's correct.

18 Q Do you know what the billing exception rate is
19 in FPL's legacy territory?

20 A Yes, it's 5.1 percent.

21 Q And that legacy territory is being held -- is

22 being handled still under the legacy CIS --

23 A Yes --
24 Q -- that platform?
25 A -- that's correct.
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1 Q And in Gulf's territory, where CAMS has been
2 rolled out for billing processing, what is the billing

3 exception rate there?

4 A It's about 1.15 percent. That's subject to
5 check.

6 As part of the migration for the CIS to CAMS
7 is to put in all the operational efficiencies that we

8 have had over the last 30 years in the legacy system,

9 which has gotten the rate of .15 percent in terms of

10 billing exceptions. What we want to make sure is that
11 there is some billing exceptions that really didn't

12 necessarily need a human to handle, and that was kind of
13 largely what was happening in Northwest Florida. They
14 would get an exception, it was actually right, they had
15 to check it off.

16 So one of the things we were really focused on
17 when the CIS platform was initiated was really reducing
18 those down, obviously, to the .15 percent, so by the

19 time we migrated customers, we would be at that low
20 rate. And so when we started the project, that
21 exception rate was five percent, and it's now
22 significantly lower.
23 That doesn't necessarily mean there were
24 billing exceptions that was leading to inaccurate bills.

25 A lot of those exceptions were as a result of having
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very fast implementation in 2020 that things were put
into that bucket on the CAMS side unnecessarily, could
be automated. And that's what we have been working
really hard of doing while we incrementally deliver to

the CAMS platform.

Q

A

Q

you stated the rate was around two percent at that time,

so has it fallen since then?

A

can get to zero, we will.

Q

would have still been a little over 10 times than what
it is on the legacy system under the CIS program --

platform?

A

Q

2 100 r 100 ¥

>0

Thank you for the additional context.
Yes.

When we spoke at a deposition in May, I think

Yeah, we are working our way to .15. If we

Okay. So at that time, then, the error rate

Yes.

Okay. Could we go to the big red binder?
Yeah.

And we are looking for exhibit CEL 356M?
CEL 3567

Should be in the first --

I see 356. What's the letter?

M?

Oh, M. 356.

Premier Reporting

premier-reporting.com
(850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



909

1 Q Do you recognize this slide?
2 A I do.
3 Q And this would be the one slide that's

4 redacted in a presentation about the conversion from CIS
5 to CAMS?

) A Yes.

7 Q Without revealing confidential information,

8 are you able to characterize anything that is contained
9 in this slide?

10 A This is the analysis of the CIS to CAMS

11 implementation and its impact on EPS.

12 Q Okay. And can you state what an EPS is?
13 A Earnings per share.
14 Q And are you able to share the direction that

15 the impact would have?

16 MS. MONCADA: No. I am going to object. She
17 cannot vocalize that information.
18 MR. LUEBKEMANN: That's perfectly fine.

19 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

20 0 Thank you. You can put this one aside.
21 A Thank you.
22 Q I would like to ask you some questions about

23 correspondence in the docket.
24 Back in April when we spoke, FPL calculated

25 only about 20 percent of customer comments that had been
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made in the docket in this case were from actual FPL
customers. Do you recall that?

A Yes, and I think we stated a follow-up with
what that was really reflecting, which was that it
really was 80 percent of the correspondence that we
received were forms in nature.

Q Yeah, and I am happy to go there. This would
be Exhibit 887, on Case Center number F10-47.

So as part of the verification process for
determining whether letters came from actual customers,
FPL cross referenced email addresses and phone numbers
with the ones it has on file for existing customers?

A Right, and if we could have account
information, yes, that too.

Q You would agree that many households include
people other than the one who are -- persons other than
the one who is listed on the bill?

A Yes.

Q And those other household members may, in
fact, contribute towards paying the bill even if they
are not listed?

A Perhaps. I don't know.

Q Is it possible that customers that fall into
that scenario would have been excluded when cross

referencing their email address versus one that FPL has
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1 in its system?

2 A I don't know. You know, we do have additional
3 names on accounts, and so, you know, if we had that

4 name, we would actually have counted that.

5 Q Okay. But if you didn't have that name on the
6 account?

7 A If we didn't have any way of knowing that it

8 was connected, correct.

9 Q Okay. And the other major exclusion that you
10 made, as you stated, was removing anything that came

11 from a form base?

12 A Oh, we didn't exclude form based, no.

13 Q In that 83 percent being generated from forms
14 versus the 20-percent figure that was ultimately -- we
15 can maybe scroll down. I am trying to get it big enough
16 to read on mine.

17 A Okay.

18 Q Okay. So if you look at the last paragraph of

19 the response here, if you could just read the last two
20 sentences?

21 A Less than 20 percent of the correspondence

22 from FPL customers appeared independent of these on-line
23 templates. This was 20 percent of the population that
24 Ms. Nichols referenced during her deposition.

25 Q That's all I am trying to understand there.
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It's -- that 20-percent figure is excluding anything
that came from a form or template?

A So I want to just make sure that I am clear
around correspondence. We reviewed all correspondence.
We didn't exclude any, but if they were in form nature,
they had the same, you know, template, it didn't
warrant, you know, a full, full review.

You know, so we wanted to make sure that we
were getting to all the correspondence, and so part of
that was reviewing the correspondence and determining
which ones were really form, which ones were written,
which ones had positive, which ones had negative, if
there were any issues with quality of service, that we
were handling those, I mean, there were very few of
quality of service issues that we had. But the ones
that we did recognize, I think there were 16, we created
tickets and following up with those customers directly.

Q And for other customers who might have been
using forms related to the expense of their FPL bill and
not wanting to see that go up, would you agree that it's
still a valid concern for a customer to have even if
they don't put it in their own unique words?

A Yeah, we have heard them, you know, we have
heard our customers through the form letters or through

written correspondence around the rates. And, you know,
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from an affordability standpoint, you know, it's
important to keep our bills low as possible for our
customers, and that's what we are doing, and that
matters to all of our customers.

Q And has FPL updated its analysis of docket

comments since that time?

A We have.
Q And what does that show?
A What's the stats?

Q Yeah, what are the stats now?

A There i1is a little over 6,000 correspondence.
90 percent are form letters just for context. We still
reviewed those. And the rest are written form. We had
about, out of the remaining 10 percent, about 300
letters that were positive in nature, and the remaining
over 200 that were concerned about the rate request.

Q And with that, roughly 90 percent you said
were coming from form letters. Do you have a general
sense of the tenor of those letters?

A Meaning who was —-- which group was associated?

Q Were they advocating for the rate increase?
Were they advocating against it?

A Oh, they were advocating against the rate
request, vyes.

Q Did FPL fail a report, sort of after action
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1 report on

2 September

5 this case

6 service hearings?

7 A Yes.

8 Q Is that what you have got right there?

9 A Yes, I do.

10 Q Do you mind if I ask you few questions on

11 that?

12 A Please.

13 Q And we passed around copies of this.

14 Did you have a role in preparing or reviewing

15 this report?

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

A

Q

A

this was filed after the original close to upload
things to Case Center, and I neglected to put it on
our list for this hearing, so I would appreciate
being able to mark this as an exhibit. It is fine

if we don't want to do that.

the customer service hearings on or around

19th?

Did we report the summary of the findings?

Just did FPL file a letter in the docket in

with a report sort of summarizing the customer

I did review this report, yes.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: And this is not on the CEL,

MS. MONCADA: FPL has no objection.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you.

Premier Reporting
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1 MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, I think that would
2 be exhibit, then, 1527.

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: 1527.

4 MR. LUEBKEMANN : Thank vyou.

5 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 1527 was marked for

6 identification.)

7 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

8 Q If we could go to page three of eight of what
9 has now been marked 15277?

10 A Okay.

11 Q And at the top of this page, there is a chart
12 that summarizes the locations and dates and times of the

13 service hearings that were held in this case?

14 A Yes.
15 Q And you attended all of these hearings?
16 A I did attend. Me and my team attended all of

17 these hearings, yes.
18 Q And of these hearings, do you recall if every

19 one of them was scheduled for a weekday?

20 A Versus a weekend, they were on the weekday.

21 Q They are all weekdays?

22 A Yes.

23 Q And if you look at the times they were held,
24 it's fair to say that only three of them were -- only

25 three in-person hearings were held outside of working

premier-reporting.com
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23

24

25

hours?
MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, the times are
noted on page three.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: They are. They are, so, 1
mean, 1f we just -- I think we are stating what's
on the exhibit.

BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

Q Would you agree that only three were held
after --

A Yes.

Q -- close of business?

A Yes.

Q And that would be Miami Gardens, West Palm

Beach and Pensacola®?

A Yes.

Q And in the third paragraph from the bottom of
this page, the report claims that 46 percent of the
total speakers at the customer service hearings spoke in
favor of FPL's requested rate increase? This is still
page three of eight.

A Oh, yes. Uh-huh.

Q But now we can go to page five of eight. I
think you were maybe just flipping to.

A Yep.

Q And does this page break down in the graphs

premier-reporting.com
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10

11
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15

16
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22

23

24

25

here by location that sentiment that is reported?

MS. MONCADA: The locations are noted on the
bottom graph. This is, again, Just repeating what
the paper says in black and white.

BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

Q In addition to black and white, does this
graph show in color that in both the Miami Gardens and
Pensacola service hearings, more customers were opposed
to the rate increase than in favor of it?

A Yes. I mean, I would also, you know, note
from the quality of service, it's quite the opposite.

Q Right. But just looking at the specific rate
request to increase rates?

A And yes. Yep.

Q And that would be two of the three in-person

service hearings that were held outside of business

hours?
A Yes.
Q And at the third -- the third service hearing

that was held outside of working hours in person would
be the West Palm Beach one. Do you recall if any
speakers at that hearing reported that they had been
asked to speak by FPL, or that they had FPL
representation on their boards?

A Yes, I recall that. We -- we, you know,

premier-reporting.com
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1 followed all the PSC guidelines. We asked all the

2 customers to attend. We followed all the notifications
3 related to the attendance. We wanted to hear from all

4 of our customers about what we were doing well and what
5 we could be working on.

6 Q And in your recollection, were there customers
7 at every service hearing that reported they had been

8 asked to be by FPL, or that had either funding from FPL
9 on their charities or had FPL representatives on their
10 boards of directors?

11 A Perhaps. I mean, I think, you know, we were
12 really humbled by all of the customers, whether they

13 were community, whether they were business or

14 residential, how they came out to really demonstrate

15 overwhelmingly the quality of service that our 9,000

lo employees work hard every day to do for them.

17 Q Would you agree as a general matter that

18 receiving material or institutional support from FPL

19 might impact the testimony that a customer might give at
20 a service hearing?
21 A I don't think so. I -- you know, we encourage
22 all of our employees to be in the community that they
23 serve. It's, you know, really misguided to think that
24 that would be inappropriate. I think we want to be out

25 in the community. We want to hear from our customers.

premier-reporting.com
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We give a service to our customers. We want to be able
to understand if we are doing that well or if we need to
improve, and so I don't necessarily agree with that.

Q Well, let me pull it back to my question. I
am not stating or asking you to opine on the propriety
of FPL pursuing good and charitable works. The question
is, do you think that receiving funding from FPL might
impact the testimony of a speaker who is there on behalf
of the charitable organization that is receiving that
funding?

A You know, I listened to all the comments from
our customers, and what I can say is they were all very
specific to them. There was no formed speech around
what they had to say about our quality of service. They
were very personal to them.

I mean, you heard customers talk about the
little things that we did for them, you know, a dog that
got out in, and one of our linemen went and helped the
dog come back into the home; or some of the big things
that we had in Pensacola, where a customer who had
residents that really had a need for weatherization and
the amazing impact that our team had to lower their
bills. And so I think the varied conversation that they
brought was personal to them.

Q We can put this one aside.
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1 I have just a few more questions on the

2 customer service hearings and I promise I will move on.
3 A Okay.

4 Q Did FPL solicit any input from its customers
5 about the locations or times that customer service

6 hearings could be held during?

7 A No, not that I know.

8 Q Now, are you aware that FEL, Florida Rising,
9 ECOSWF and LULAC, filed a motion in this docket seeking

10 additional customer service hearings?

11 A I am aware.

12 Q And did FPL file a response to that motion?
13 A They did.

14 Q And was that in opposition?

15 A It was.

16 Q Okay. If we could go on to Exhibit 1058,

17 FEL's Exhibit 185, and it is at F10-133227?

18 Do you recognize this document?

19 A I do.

20 0 And this is a Voice of the Customer survey?
21 A It is.

22 Q And can you just describe briefly what the

23 Voice of the Customer survey is?
24 A Sure. We have a number of Voice of Customer

25 surveys that are related to the transactions that our

premier-reporting.com
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1 customers experience, whether it's a move-in, move-out,
2 high bill inquiry, any of the programs. The purpose of
3 these surveys 1is really to understand what's working

4 well and what areas that we can improve upon.

5 Q And on the next page, you refer to a journey,
6 and there is various journeys involved in here. I just
7 want to make sure I understand how you mean that?

8 A Yeah. So we -- what we want to make sure that
9 when we are asking customers' feedback, that we ask for
10 it at the conclusion of the end of a request, so if

11 there was a new construction request, we want to be able
12 to get their feedback when the actual item has been

13 completed, so we call that a journey so that we are not
14 necessarily pinging them at various times throughout

15 that, so it's a completion of the transaction that we

lo survey the customers.

17 Q Okay. And then a few pages later at -- this
18 is Bates 21316. And this slide is talking about the

19 manage energy journey?
20 A Yeah, that is one of our more challenging
21 journeys.
22 Q And it shows a decrease of 52 percent -- or to
23 52 percent?
24 A Yes, compared to January of 54.

25 Q And what does that mean?
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A The decrease?

Q Just the percent that I am looking at it, is
that a percent favorability? How should that be
interpreted?

A Oh, percent satisfied, overall satisfaction
with the manage energy process.

Q Okay. And then if we could go several pages
down to Bates 21316. Yeah, just give me, I am sorry,
one second. That should be master number F10-13328.
And here, it notes that the average respondent's net
bill went up by 14 percent due to storm cost recovery
going into effect?

A Yeah, and that was also a time period where we
had, you know, the winter storm in north Florida.

Q Which would effect usage?

A Right.

Q And are you familiar with there being storm
cost recovery in most recent years for FPL?

A I am not the witness for storm cost recovery.

Q Okay. We will follow up.

A Okay.

MR. LUEBKEMANN: FEL has also listed documents
that were in OPC's -- OPC 2. I see that we are
coming up on the noon hour here, I would like to

cross some of my questions off to avoid duplicating
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1 testimony, so I am wondering if this might be a
2 good time to take a break?

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. How many -- how much
4 more guestioning do you think you have?

5 MR. LUEBKEMANN: I would guess about a half
6 hour.

7 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Let's take a break.
8 It's 12:00 noon now. Let's reconvene at one

9 o'clock.

10 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Great. Thank you.

12 (Lunch recess.)

13 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
14 5.)

15

16

17

18

19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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